# **RESOLVING TIMOR-LESTE'S CRISIS**

Asia Report N°120 – 10 October 2006



# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

EXE	CUI	<b>FIVE SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS</b>	i
I.	INT	<b>TRODUCTION</b>	
II.	IMPLICATIONS OF RESISTANCE-ERA SPLITS		
	Α.	FRETILIN'S BEGINNINGS	
	В.	FALINTIL'S RISE	
	С.	FRETILIN AFTER INDEPENDENCE	
	D.	ROGERIO LOBATO	
III.	TH	E SECURITY SECTOR	5
	A.	GROWING PROBLEMS IN THE F-FDTL	
	B.	Response to the Petition	
IV.	VIC	DLENCE ERUPTS	
	A.	The Petitioners' Protest	
	В.	Major Alfredo Joins the Petitioners	
	C.	CONFLICT ESCALATES, INTERNATIONAL FORCES ARRIVE	11
V.	ТН	E POLITICAL STRUGGLE	
	A.	THE 22 JUNE SPEECH	
	В.	ALKATIRI'S RESIGNATION AND ALFREDO'S ARREST	
VI.	INT	<b>TERNATIONAL ACTORS</b>	
	A.	THE UN	
	B.	AUSTRALIA	
	C.	Indonesia	
	D.	Portugal	20
VII.	CO	NCLUSION	
	A.	RESOLVING THE POLITICAL IMPASSE AT THE TOP	
	B.	PREPARING FOR THE COMMISSION OF INQUIRY REPORT	
	C.	DEALING WITH THE PETITIONERS AND MAJOR ALFREDO	
	D.	SECURITY SECTOR REVIEW	21
	E.	GETTING THE POLICE BACK ON THE STREETS	21
	F.	HEALING THE EAST-WEST RIFT AND GETTING THE DISPLACED BACK HOME	21
	G.	IMPROVING OVERSIGHT OF THE COURTS AND JUDICIAL RECRUITMENT	
	H.	PREPARING FOR THE 2007 ELECTIONS	
	I.	JOB CREATION FOR URBAN YOUTH	
	J.	ADOPTION OF THE CAVR RECOMMENDATIONS	22
APP		DICES	_
	A.	MAP OF TIMOR-LESTE	
	B.	GLOSSARY OF NAMES AND ABBREVIATIONS	
	C.	ABOUT THE INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP	
	D. E.	CRISIS GROUP REPORTS AND BRIEFINGS ON ASIA CRISIS GROUP BOARD OF TRUSTEES	
	г.	CRISIS OROUP DUARD OF IRUSIEES	

# Internationa Crisis Group

Asia Report N°120

10 October 2006

# **RESOLVING TIMOR-LESTE'S CRISIS**

# EXECUTIVE SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The worst crisis in Timor-Leste's short history is far from over. The country is in political limbo, waiting for the report of the UN-appointed Independent Special Commission of Inquiry that is expected to name names and recommend prosecutions for perpetrators of the April-May violence in Dili that killed more than 30 people. Scheduled for release in mid-October, it is critical to moving forward but potentially explosive. Elections scheduled for May 2007 could be another flashpoint. With some creativity, focus, and political will, Timor-Leste can get back on track but the wounds are deep, and it will require enormous political magnanimity on the part of a few key actors.

There is, however, a growing consensus on what is needed for resolution, including security sector reform. A new, expanded UN mission is in place with the mandate of "consolidating stability, enhancing a culture of democratic governance, and facilitating dialogue among Timorese stakeholders".

The crisis is widely portrayed as stemming from the sacking of a third of the country's defence forces in March 2006, after which the disgruntled soldiers became part of a power struggle between President Xanana Gusmao and the now deposed prime minister, Mari Alkatiri. However, the problem is far more complex.

The roots lie partly in the battles and betrayals that occurred within the Revolutionary Front for the Liberation of East Timor (FRETILIN), just before and during the Indonesian occupation. Ideological and political disputes in the 1980s and 1990s, particularly between FRETILIN central committee members and Xanana Gusmao, then commander of the guerrilla army FALINTIL, carried over into the post-conflict government.

They are also to be found in the poorly implemented demobilisation of FALINTIL fighters in 2000 and the creation of a defence force for the new country in 2001 that absorbed some of the veterans but left others unemployed and resentful while donors and the UN devoted most of their attention to creation of a new police force. That many of the police, vetted and retrained, had worked for the Indonesian administration, was more salt in the wounds of the ex-fighters.

The old ideological splits and the frustrations of the ex-FALINTIL were manipulated in particular by Rogerio Lobato, a FRETILIN central committee member who had lived in Angola and Mozambique for the duration of the conflict. As interior minister, he controlled the police, encouraged rivalry with the defence force, most of whom were personally loyal to Xanana Gusmao, and created specialised police units that effectively became a private security force. The police under him were in charge of law and order, border patrol, riot control and immigration. It was never clear what the role of the defence force was.

All these problems had been festering for years. When 159 soldiers in January 2006 petitioned the president as supreme commander, alleging discrimination in the defence force by officers from the eastern part of the country (*lorosae*) against people from the west (*loromonu*), many interested parties saw political opportunity. More soldiers from the west joined the petitioners, while personal and institutional tensions between a president commited to pluralism and a ruling party with distinctly authoritarian tendencies, politicisation of the police, lack of any regulatory framework for the security forces more generally and the in-bred nature of a tiny political elite with 30 years' shared history allowed matters to spiral out of control.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

# To the Timor-Leste Government and the United Nations Integrated Mission in East Timor jointly:

1. Immediately define terms of reference and allocate funds for the "comprehensive review of the future role and needs of the security sector" as specified in Article 4(e) of Security Council Resolution 1704/2006, and quickly appoint the necessary staff to get the review underway.

- 2. Use the review to clarify the roles of the defence force (F-FDTL), police (PNTL), and intelligence agencies; maritime, border, and internal security threats; command and control arrangements, including in emergencies; and civilian oversight mechanisms.
- 3. Create a job corps for urban youth, starting in Dili, simultaneously to reduce the propensity for gang violence and to address an unemployment rate for this group estimated at over 40 per cent.

#### To the Timor-Leste Government:

- 4. Establish a national security council based on the above review, on which the commanders of the police and F-FDTL, the heads of intelligence agencies, and the ministers of defence and interior would sit.
- 5. Resolve as a matter of urgency the issue of the F-FDTL deserters, by prosecutions where appropriate and absorption of the rest either back into the defence force or into civilian jobs.
- 6. Develop a plan for the gradual retirement of resistance veterans within the F-FDTL and a more comprehensive social security package for all veterans.
- 7. Absorb the special police units created by Rogerio Lobato into the regular police as a temporary measure until the security review is complete and any further restructuring can be based on identified needs.
- 8. Review the police re-screening plan after a month or two to see if it can be streamlined in the interests of getting police back to work more quickly.
- 9. Seek agreement from leaders of all political parties on a political code of ethics for the 2007 elections, announce it on radio and television and ensure it is conveyed to all levels of party structures.
- 10. Ensure that the president and all ministers give full backing to the Simu-Malu reconciliation project and explore other avenues of healing the east-west (*loromonu-lorosae*) rift, with particular attention to the role that women in affected communities can play.
- 11. Adopt the recommendations of the Truth, Reception and Reconciliation Mission's report *Chega!* [Enough!], giving priority to those related to security of the person, the security sector, protection of the rights of the vulnerable and reconciliation, and disseminate the entire report widely.

#### To the UN Secretary-General and Secretariat:

- 12. Appoint an activist Special Representative of the Secretary-General (SRSG) who will engage members of the political elite but not shy away from conflict, intervening where necessary to overcome fractiousness, adjust programs that are going astray and help clear political hurdles.
- 13. Institute procedures for improving recruitment of international judges, prosecutors and lawyers to serve in Timor-Leste courts.
- 14. Invite a peer review periodically of judicial performance, including in the Court of Appeal, by an independent panel.
- 15. Ensure that there is regular oversight of UN-funded programs in the law and legal development area by a senior UN official with expertise in the area.

#### Jakarta/Brussels, 10 October 2006

International Crisis Group

#### Asia Report N°120

#### 10 October 2006

## **RESOLVING TIMOR-LESTE'S CRISIS**

#### I. INTRODUCTION

The worst political crisis in Timor-Leste's short history is not over. The capital Dili, wracked by violence in April and May 2006, is relatively calm but tense, its streets patrolled by international forces. More than 100,000 people remain displaced, with a de facto curfew in place. Key members of the political elite are still at loggerheads.

A United Nations-appointed commission of inquiry is expected to release its report in mid-October; its findings will be both critical to moving forward and potentially explosive.

Ian Martin, Kofi Annan's special envoy to Timor-Leste, told the Security Council in August that "this is not about Timor-Leste being a failed state. Rather it is about a four-year-old state struggling to stand on its two feet and learn to practice democratic governance".

But it is also about much more: how a guerrilla force makes the transition from war to peace and how security institutions are built from scratch. The crisis underscores the importance of well thought through strategies of post-conflict demobilisation and reintegration and how poor decisions early in the transition can have disastrous consequences later on. It highlights key areas where the UN's peace-building process went wrong, more through passivity than anything else. And it shows how infinitely more difficult crisis resolution becomes when political leaders allow problems to fester.

The immediate crisis started in January 2006, when soldiers submitted a petition to top government leaders alleging discrimination in the armed forces. The allegations were not new but were made in an atmosphere poisoned by political manipulation that caused the police and military to be divided internally and against each other. The interventions of then Prime Minister Mari Alkatiri and President Xanana Gusmao, who had radically different visions of where the country should be headed and mutually antagonistic power bases, often made things worse. The east-west divisions within the security forces were transferred to the Dili street, eventually leading to attacks by westerners (*loromonu*) on easterners (*lorosa*e), and creation of a new generation of displaced.

This report describes how the crisis emerged and identifies key measures necessary to resolve it, but it is not at all clear that those measures can or will be adopted. Timor-Leste's problems are made more difficult by the country's being so small and the political elite even tinier. The entire crisis, its origins and solutions, revolve around less than ten people, who have a shared history going back 30 years. They include President Gusmao; former prime minister (and FRETILIN secretarygeneral) Mari Alkatiri; former interior minister and Vice President of FRETILIN Rogerio Lobato; Prime Minister Jose Ramos Horta; the defence forces commander, Brig. Gen. Taur Matan Ruak; his chief of staff, Col. Lere Anan Timor; Minister for State Administration Ana Pessoa; and Defence Minister Roque Rodrigues. These individuals, Timor-Leste's founders, may have produced a dysfunctional government but each has a role to play in making it work again - in a few cases by stepping down.

In this environment a new, expanded UN effort, the Integrated Mission in Timor-Leste (UNMIT), plays a pivotal role. It is tasked with "consolidating stability, enhancing a culture of democratic governance, and facilitating dialogue among Timorese stakeholders".<sup>1</sup> Much depends on the skill, experience and personality of its head. Passivity of the kind that marked the leadership of the last two UN missions will not help the country through this crisis. Some creative intervention, however, particularly between now and the elections scheduled for May 2007, could help put the country back on track.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> United Nations Security Council Resolution 1704 S/Res/1704/2006, 25 August 2006.

#### II. IMPLICATIONS OF RESISTANCE-ERA SPLITS

Timor-Leste's problems cannot be understood without reference to the battles and betrayals within the resistance just before and during the Indonesian occupation. The divisions are not just between those who stayed behind to fight and those who spent the occupation abroad. Within the Timor-based resistance, bitter fault lines emerged, most notably in 1983-1984 between the ideological puritans and those who wanted to create a more inclusive national front. The so-called "Maputo group", the Timorese who spent much of the war in Angola and Mozambique, was also riven by personality differences and power struggles. Fractiousness within a guerrilla movement is common but when it is carried over into a post-conflict government, the impact can be devastating – especially in a country as small as Timor-Leste.

#### A. FRETILIN'S BEGINNINGS

Virtually all the key actors in the current crisis are or were once members of the Revolutionary Front for the Liberation of East Timor (FRETILIN). Pro-independence and socialist, it was one of several parties that emerged in the Portuguese colony in the immediate aftermath of Lisbon's April 1974 "Carnation Revolution".

In a colony that had no tradition of open political activity, the sudden emergence of parties led to fierce competition and physical fights, particularly between FRETILIN and the more conservative, pro-autonomy (under Portugal) Uniao Democratic Timorense (UDT):

Each party presented [its] views as the national interest but didn't take into consideration that we are all people of Timor....Sometimes we noticed that the parties were quite happy when their supporters would come and say: "We beat up this person" or "We killed that person"; it was regarded as a small victory. If a party had the most people in a sub-district, they didn't let other parties campaign in that area. And so when other parties would go to those places, people would attack, block their way, boycott, throw rocks, and beat each other.<sup>2</sup>

Indonesia, in the meantime, grew increasingly alarmed by the prospect of a communist outpost on its border and began a program of infiltration, propaganda and destabilisation, in which some of the new Timorese political organisations became witting or unwitting pawns. On 11 August 1975, the UDT launched a military action, "variously named a coup, an 'attempted coup', a movement and an uprising" against FRETILIN.<sup>3</sup> After about a week of solid UDT gains, FRETILIN forces, calling themselves FALINTIL (Forcas Armados de Libertacao Nacional de Timor-Leste) struck back, under the command of Rogerio Lobato, then the highest ranking Timorese in the Portuguese army, who was able to persuade many of his fellow soldiers to join FRETILIN ranks. FALINTIL was thus born not out of the struggle against Indonesia but as a party to a civil war.<sup>4</sup> A general free-for-all ensued, not just UDT against FRETILIN but also different constellations of groups fighting each other in different parts of the country.

The highest death toll was in the rural areas where tensions based on long-standing clan feuds and personal grudges, intensified by more recent militant party ideological positions, exploded into violence.<sup>5</sup>

The Commission on Truth, Reception and Reconciliation (CAVR), established after independence, estimates that between 1,500 and 3,000 died at this time, with FRETILIN committing most, but not all, of the killings. Ermera, a UDT stronghold then and the base of the "petitioners" now, was the site of some of the worst excesses. Because FRETILIN had most of the East Timorese troops in the colonial army on its side, it was able to defeat UDT in short order; by September 1975, tens of thousands of UDT members were fleeing across the border into West Timor. There, under duress, the leadership signed a petition requesting integration of East Timor into Indonesia.

FRETILIN's brief control of the territory was hampered from the outset by lack of personnel and increasingly serious Indonesian incursions. On 28 November 1975,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Testimony of Xanana Gusmao, *Chega!* [Enough!], "Report of the Commission on Truth, Reception and Reconciliation" (Comissao de Acolhimento, Verdade e Reconciliaciao, CAVR), chapter 3, para 100. (English edition). The CAVR report, a 2,500-page record of human rights abuses committed by

various parties between 1974 and 1999, also constitutes an extraordinary history of the resistance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ibid, chapter 3, paras 139-149. UDT members told the CAVR that the action was not aimed at FRETILIN per se but at getting rid of communist elements within FRETILIN and taking control of the decolonisation process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Edward Rees, "Under Pressure, FALINTIL: Three Decades of Defence Force Development in Timor-Leste", Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of the Armed Forces, 2004. pp. 36-37. He quotes Xanana Gusmao saying in a 2003 speech that "FALINTIL was born under the umbrella of a political party, FRETILIN, to fight another political party, UDT".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>o</sup> CAVR, chapter 3, para 149.

two days after the Indonesian military occupied Atabae, a town some 40 km from the West Timor border, FRETILIN declared independence and established the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste, with Xavier do Amaral as president and Nicolau Lobato as Prime Minister. On 4 December, three cabinet ministers – Mari Alkatiri, economic and political affairs minister; Jose Ramos Horta, foreign minister; and Rogerio Lobato, minister for defence – went abroad to seek diplomatic support and buy arms. It was more than twenty years before they returned.

Indonesia launched a full-scale invasion on 7 December 1975, and while the Timorese had some reasonably well-trained troops and were able to hold their ground remarkably well for three years, they were ultimately no match for its much larger and better-equipped army.<sup>6</sup>

As the Indonesian advance continued, accompanied by widespread atrocities, divisions intensified within FRETILIN about how to respond. Splits erupted over the principle of subordinating the military to political leaders, even when the latter were young and inexperienced; over strategies to adopt in confronting the enemy; and over how far the civilian population should be incorporated in the resistance. In 1977, Xavier do Amaral argued for allowing civilians to surrender; he was accused of being a defeatist traitor and was deposed as president, replaced by Nicolau Lobato.<sup>7</sup> The party took a more radical Marxist line and purged more dissidents.

Losses were heavy. If FALINTIL was able to field at least 15,000 fighters in the first year of the war, by 1980, only some 700 remained.<sup>8</sup> Nicolau Lobato was killed in late 1978, and Indonesian resettlement policies resulted in a huge famine in which thousands died. By 1979, only three central committee members were left fighting in the hills, one of them Xanana Gusmao.<sup>9</sup>

# B. FALINTIL'S RISE

In March 1981, surviving members of the military and political leadership of FRETILIN met to regroup. Among those approved for membership in the central committee was Lere Anan Timor, later the defence forces chief of staff in independent Timor-Leste. Reconfirmed as members abroad were Mari Alkatiri, Rogerio Lobato, Jose Ramos Horta, Roque Rodrigues, and Abilio Araujo. Xanana was named national political commissar as well as FALINTIL commander. The meeting produced another notable development: the first attempt at a national front, the Revolutionary Council of National Resistance (CRRN), as a way of encouraging nonparty members to join the struggle.<sup>10</sup>

Until this point, the FRETILIN central committee had been the resistance's most important body. From 1981, armed struggle superseded politics, and it was the military command in the field that prevailed – meaning Xanana necessarily took a larger role in decision-making.<sup>11</sup> Over the next two years, he and other leaders opted to initiate negotiations with the Indonesians and reach out to the Catholic Church, which had kept FRETILIN at arm's length.<sup>12</sup> They also made overtures to other parties, and in the interests of a united front, abandoned Marxism.<sup>13</sup>

These policies were not popular with FRETILIN hardliners, and in 1984, a split took place, so bitter that in September 2006, it came up in almost every conversation about the current crisis. Senior FALINTIL officers, who were also members of the FRETILIN central committee, attempted a coup against Xanana.<sup>14</sup> Led by Chief of Staff Kilik Wae Gae; Mauk Moruk (Paulo Gama), a brigade commander; and the latter's deputy, Oligari Asswain, it failed.

The fallout was heavy. Mauk Moruk surrendered to the Indonesians. His brother, Cornelio Gama, better known as L-7 (Elle Sette), was purged, and although later taken back, developed a separate power base in the Baucau area through a cult-like organisation, Sagrada Familia.<sup>15</sup> Oligari was removed from FALINTIL and resurfaced in independent Timor-Leste as a leader of a dissident group, CPD-RDTL, that for the first years after the Indonesian departure was a major security headache for the transition government. Kilik died under disputed circumstances; his wife became a FRETILIN central committee member and eventually

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Rees, "Under Pressure", op. cit., p. 37. FALINTIL itself claims to have had 27,000 fighters in 1975.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Lobato was at once president of RDTL, president of FRETILIN and political commissar for the FALINTIL General Staff. See CAVR, op. cit., chapter 5, para 29.
<sup>8</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The other two were Fernando Txay and Mau Hunu (Antonio Manuel Gomes da Costa) CAVR, op. cit., chapter 5, para 95.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ibid, chapter 5, para 110-111.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> A five-month ceasefire negotiated in 1983 ended with a clash in Kraras, Viqueque in August 1983 that led to a massacre of civilians by the Indonesian army. As a result, another figure in the current crisis joined FALINTIL. Falur Rate Laek, now commander of Timor-Leste army's Battalion I, had been working as an auxiliary to the Indonesian army. The massacre led him to change sides. Rees, "Under Pressure", op. cit. p. 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> CAVR, chapter 5, para 116-118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ibid, chapter 5, para 120-123. An alternative explanation is that the coup leaders were disgruntled because they had recently been demoted.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Rees, "Under Pressure", op. cit., p. 41.

deputy minister for state administration in the Alkatiri government. Almost twenty years later, Rogerio Lobato was able to manipulate anger left over from 1984 to build up his own constituency.

Xanana's next major step, even more controversial than his national unity strategy but a natural consequence of it, was to pull FALINTIL out of FRETILIN, making it a non-partisan army. He had proposed this in 1984 but finally acted on 7 December 1987 and resigned from FRETILIN at the same time. The following year he founded the National Council of Maubere Resistance (CNRM) as the highest political body of the resistance; in 1989, he appointed Jose Ramos Horta as its representative abroad, a move that did not win plaudits from the Maputo group, led by Alkatiri, which had been in charge of external affairs.<sup>16</sup>

The FRETILIN-FALINTIL divorce had profound implications for the political dynamics of post-conflict Timor-Leste. It meant that the party's political leadership was concentrated in the diaspora, particularly with key central committee members based in Angola and Mozambique, and that those who stayed in FALINTIL until the end were virtually all Xanana's men. And it created a built-in divide between the party and the military, and the party and Xanana, after independence.<sup>17</sup>

#### C. FRETILIN AFTER INDEPENDENCE

FRETILIN for the time being, however, remained the most important component of the national front, first the CNRM, and then its successor, the National Council of Timorese Resistance (CNRT), created in 1998 months after Indonesian President Soeharto fell from power. CNRT for the first time included UDT leaders and even Timorese associated with the pro-integration party, APODETI. Xanana Gusmao, by this time in prison in Jakarta for five years but a figure of growing international stature, was elected leader. Rifts between him and the FRETILIN leadership were papered over in the interests of national unity, but after Alkatiri and many others returned to Timor in 1999, they gradually came out into the open, to the point that in 2000, FRETILIN left CNRT. According to Xanana, the precipitating cause was Alkatiri's accusation that he was trying to ruin the image of FRETILIN by insisting that it take responsibility for killing ideological opponents in 1975. In fact, differences between the two had been accumulating for more than a decade.

When Timor-Leste's first general election was held under UN auspices in August 2001, before formal independence, it was clear that FRETILIN had name recognition and a party infrastructure that no opponent could match.<sup>18</sup> It won 57 per cent of the vote. Alkatiri became chief minister, then, after independence, prime minister. Xanana Gusmao was elected president in April 2002 with 82 per cent of the vote but had relatively little power. Despite initial nods toward a government of national unity that would include other parties, the FRETILIN central committee gave itself a stranglehold on the state by assigning most key cabinet positions to party members. Speaker of Parliament Lu 'Olo (Francisco Guterres) was also president of FRETILIN.

From the outset, relations between the president and the prime minister, parliament, and several ministers were strained, in part because the president's role under the constitution was so limited and Xanana's prestige was so huge. Alkatiri had most of the power and made enemies more easily than friends. In 2005, the Catholic Church organised a nineteen-day demonstration against him for the government's stance over religious education – meaning that when the current crisis broke out, it was not seen as a neutral arbiter. Several leaders of opposition parties who were also former FRETILIN members found in democratic competition new ways to raise longstanding grievances.

#### **D.** ROGERIO LOBATO

The man who was a problem for FRETILIN, as he was for everyone else, was central committee member Rogerio Lobato. While he has been portrayed in many media accounts of the current crisis as Alkatiri's right-hand man, theirs was more a forced marriage than a natural alliance. Rogerio returned to Timor-Leste in October 2000, after the elections, and immediately started making trouble.

He took advantage of widespread unhappiness in ex-FALINTIL ranks after the creation of the East Timorese Defence Forces in early 2001 to align himself with the malcontents in the hope of creating an independent power

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> The Maputo group was also beset by rifts and other problems. Rogerio Lobato had been imprisoned in 1983 in Angola on charges of diamond smuggling. On his release, he continued to cause problems and was responsible at one point for an attack on Jose Ramos Horta. In 1989 he wrote to Xanana to complain about Mari Alkatiri. He was also not on good terms with Roque Rodrigues, later to become defence minister.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Rees, "Under Pressure," op.cit., p. 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Timorese voters on 20 August 2001 chose members of a constituent assembly, tasked with drafting a constitution within 90 days. FRETILIN's 57 per cent of the vote gave it 55 of 88 seats. The constitution, which took longer than expected and was finally adopted in March 2002, stipulated that the constituent assembly would transform itself into a parliament after presidential elections in April 2002.

base. In August 2001, during the election campaign and playing up his role as the first FALINTIL commander, he promised, without details, that since many fighters had not been absorbed into the new army, FRETILIN would create a "new concept" to accommodate them.<sup>19</sup> He was not initially included in the government and took umbrage that though he had been defence minister in 1975, he was not given that role in 2001. In early 2002 he organised a FRETILIN-linked veterans' group, the Ex-Combatants Association (Associação dos Antigos Combatentes das Falintil), that competed with two other associations, one of them linked to Xanana and CNRT.<sup>20</sup>

In May 2002, Rogerio organised several thousand ex-FALINTIL to march on Dili, ostensibly to celebrate independence but almost certainly to show that he was a force to be reckoned with. On 20 May, he was taken into the council of ministers as minister for interior administration, overseeing local government and the police. He had gambled and won on Alkatiri's deciding that he was a lesser threat inside the government than outside.<sup>21</sup> He then proceeded to try to turn the police into his own instrument, in a way that hurt the government, deepened old cleavages, and had disastrous consequences for internal security.

Many of the police Rogerio inherited were Timorese who had worked for the Indonesians but had been vetted and rehired. The head of the police service, Paulo Martins, was a former Indonesian officer. Throughout the latter half of 2002, Lobato used his support in the dissident community to fan anger against this group, resulting in violent street protests, while arranging to open recruitment and bring in his own men. The result was that a significant element of the police was more loyal to Rogerio personally than to the institution or the state. In his independence day speech on 28 November 2002, Xanana Gusmao called for Rogerio's resignation, "on the grounds of incompetence and neglect".<sup>22</sup> In December 2002, Dili erupted into riots after police mishandled the arrest of a student. The rioters burned down Mari Alkatiri's house, and many asked: "Was Rogerio Lobato behind this. too?"

#### III. THE SECURITY SECTOR

The military had its own problems. In 1999, as the UN-supervised referendum on separation from Indonesia loomed, FALINTIL fighters were cantoned in Aileu, south of Dili. Under the leadership of Taur Matan Ruak, commander since 1998, they had held back from counterattacking when the Indonesian army and its militias burned much of the country, knowing that to do so would jeopardise international intervention. But then the world seemed to forget them. The UN Transitional Administration in East Timor (UNTAET) that arrived in October 1999 to prepare the country for independence gave more attention to vetting former Indonesian police and getting them back on the streets than to finding a role for the men in the hills. Conditions in Aileu deteriorated, and the fighters grew bored and resentful. "We were treated like dogs", Taur Matan Ruak said in September 2006.

And when the new Timor-Leste Defence Forces (FDTL), were finally created in February 2001, only 650 of the 1,500 members were drawn from ex-fighters; the rest were new recruits. From the outset, there were rumbles about discrimination, and it was this well of resentment that Rogerio Lobato tapped.<sup>23</sup> The dissolution of FALINTIL as the FDTL came into being created even more unhappiness in the ranks of ex-fighters, especially since with stratospheric unemployment there was no place for them to go.

The FDTL, which after independence in May 2002 was renamed FALINTIL-FDTL (F-FDTL), was divided into two battalions. Battalion I was headquartered in the eastern town of Los Palos, from July 2002 to 2006 when it moved to Baucau. Battalion II, created in late 2002 with mostly new recruits, was based at the army training center in Metinaro, just east of Dili. Management problems surfaced everywhere but were particularly acute in Battalion I, where east-west differences and other fissures began to emerge.

In November 2002, an internal UN paper noted that:

There was widespread public dissatisfaction in the central and western areas over the ethnic composition of the First Battalion, which was dominated by former combatants from the three

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> "Institutional Tensions and Public Perceptions of the East Timor Police Service (TLPS) and the East Timor Defence Force (F-F-FDTL)", UNMISET issue paper, November 2002. <sup>20</sup> Rees. "Under Pressure", op. cit., p.49, fn. 146.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ibid, p. 52.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Ibid, p. 53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Elle Sette (L-7), for example, who left the cantonment in 2000 and never went back, said that not one of his 500 followers was accepted into F-FDTL, though many who fought with the Indonesians were. Notes made available to Crisis Group from interview with Elle Sette, August 2001.

eastern districts (where most of the fighting had occurred and where Falintil was strongest).<sup>24</sup>

Taur Matan Ruak made adjustments in recruitment and promotion policies accordingly but there were logistical problems as well. With a poor transportation infrastructure, troops from the west going on leave had difficulties getting back to their families and returning on time. A disproportionate number of westerners faced disciplinary actions as a result, accused among other things of absenteeism.

#### A. GROWING PROBLEMS IN THE F-FDTL

In December 2003, some 42 soldiers (mostly westerners and including Vicente da Conceicao alias Railos, who was to play a role in the 2006 crisis)<sup>25</sup> were discharged. They raised complaints about unfair dismissals, long travel distances, and poor communications, some of which were addressed in the August 2004 report of a presidential commission tasked with assessing problems within the F-FDTL. The report identified difficulties in living conditions across the board, returning on time from leave, and perceived bias in promotions but the government does not appear to have acted on any of its recommendations, and discontent continued to fester.

On 26 February 2005, another group of disgruntled soldiers complaining of discrimination in promotions met with the president. In September 2005, a U.S. contract for logistic support to the F-FDTL was cut, leaving the army on its own for such basics as barracks maintenance and rations. In October, soldiers sent a complaint to headquarters about leaky roofs and insufficient food,

and while the immediate grievances were addressed, the grumbling continued.

In the meantime, Rogerio Lobato, with Alkatiri's tacit support, was creating several special police units that were better paid and equipped than the army.<sup>26</sup> Deliberately building on perceptions of easterners dominating the F-FDTL officer corps, he favoured westerners.

In January, a group of 159 soldiers petitioned Xanana Gusmao as supreme commander complaining of discrimination against westerners in recruitment, promotions and disciplinary measures. They listed 28 points, mostly reported snubs and insults from commanders to the effect that *loromonu* were untrustworthy and had not fought as hard in the resistance as the *lorosae*. A major target of their complaints was the commander of Battalion I, Lt. Col. Falur Rate Laek. The grievances were petty enough and could probably have been addressed if they were indeed the crux of the problem. But there were other factors at play.

The head of the petitioners, Gascao Salsinha, had been caught red-handed in April 2005 smuggling sandalwood. In response Taur Matan Ruak cancelled his promotion and an upcoming training assignment in Portugal. The police wrote an incident report but suddenly the case evaporated. Because Rogerio Lobato is reputed to control the sandalwood business, some Timorese interpreted this as evidence that Salsinha was in his camp, against the F-FDTL and Xananna – as were the police. Whether or not that is true, the cancellation of the promotion gave Salsinha a personal grudge against Taur Matan Ruak and may account in part for his subsequent actions.

#### **B. Response to the Petition**

The international media has reported the sacking of nearly 600 soldiers in March 2006 as precipitating the political crisis, with Taur Matan Ruak and Prime Minister Alkatiri as the villains who let it happen. But it is not that simple.

Salsinha and 158 of his followers signed their petition to President Gusmao on 9 January, and sent copies to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> "Institutional tensions", UNMISET issue paper, op. cit. In 2001, easterners were 56 per cent of the FDTL as a whole but 85 per cent of the officers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Vicente da Conceicao alias Railos, originally from Liquica, was a FALINTIL fighter during the resistance and after independence worked in the training academy of the new armed forces in Metinaro. He says he was unjustly dismissed for staying away too long after a traffic accident. Other sources say he was let go for smuggling. In his account, he went on leave in September 2003 with the permission of Taur Matan Ruak to attend his brother's burial. On the way back to Metinaro, he was injured in a traffic accident and returned home for treatment, sending a letter to the F-FDTL informing them of the fact. But on 23 December, while watching television news, he learned that he was one of several F-FDTL sacked for being absent without leave. "Kesaksian beberapa anggota F-FDTL yg dipecat 23 December 2003", undated, provided to Crisis Group by Yayasan Hak, Dili. Railos claimed on the Australian television program, "Four Corners" in June 2006 that Alkatiri authorised the distribution of arms to civilians. The subsequent uproar led to Alkatiri's resignation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> The Police Reserve Unit (URP) was created after the F-FDTL failed to handle suspected militia incursions in the Atsabe area in the west in January-February 2003. Those deployed to the border alienated the local population without finding or arresting any of the suspected militia. Instead of analysing why they failed, they blamed local residents for being uncooperative and assisting the militia. Crisis Group communication with Robert Lowry, former security adviser in Timor-Leste, 4 October 2006.

Matan Ruak, various government officials, the two bishops, the heads of all political parties and the ambassadors of Australia, Portugal and the U.S. They said they were prepared to go on a hunger strike in front of the president's office if their demands were not met, and if after a month the strike produced no result, they would leave the army.<sup>27</sup>

On 16 January, President Gusmao called Matan Ruak and asked him to deal with the problem. But the defence forces were in the process of changing Battalion I headquarters from Los Palos to the more central town of Baucau, a long-planned move that would in part address the complaint about the former being too far away for soldiers from the west to take normal leave.

It is improbable that Matan Ruak was simply too busy to meet with Salsinha for two weeks after the petition was received. His past history with Salsinha and the steady stream of complaints from the rank-and-file are more likely explanations; there was no reason to believe that this protest was significantly more important than earlier ones but it escalated rapidly from complaints about discrimination to a demand that that Alkatiri step down.

On 1 February, the inauguration of new barracks for Battalion I took place in Baucau, and on 2 February, Matan Ruak met Salsinha. Discussions that day and the next produced no result, and over the next two days, hundreds of soldiers left their bases without permission. On 7 February, after meeting with a small group of petitioners, and without consulting Matan Ruak, President Gusmao agreed to see the entire group the following day. Matan Ruak believed the president was ill-advised because the meeting would further politicise the problem, moving it beyond a disciplinary issue in the armed forces and bringing more petitioners into the group.<sup>28</sup> Thus, when asked to attend, he refused.

Nevertheless, Xanana met with some 400 petitioners – already more than double the number of signatories – at his office, together with Defence Minister Roque Rodrigues and the defence forces chief of staff, Colonel Lere Anan Timor. Two members of parliament were also present. According to Xanana, Lere refused to recognise that there was a real discrimination problem, instead blaming opposition political parties for trying to fan dissent.<sup>29</sup> The president urged the protestors to return to their barracks, said there would be no reprisals if they

were back by the next morning and promised their grievances would be investigated.<sup>30</sup> Initially they refused, saying they had already been warned by their commanders that they would be considered "enemies" if they took part in the protest, but eventually, they dispersed.

On 12 February, a five-member commission under Col. Lere was scheduled to begin looking into the soldiers' complaints but some petitioners refused to meet on the grounds that the investigators included three of the officers they had complained about. Others objected that they were being treated like prisoners, under constant surveillance.<sup>31</sup> By 17 February, Lere gave the petitioners an ultimatum: take part in the investigation or face dismissal. He suggested again that some political parties were egging them on.<sup>32</sup> He then gave weekend leave, from which the petitioners did not return, and desertions continued. Normally soldiers absent without leave for 24 hours have their salaries cut but the F-FDTL continued to pay salaries as negotiations proceeded.

By the end of February, the number of protestors had risen to 593, and on 16 March, when they still refused to return to post, Matan Ruak ordered them dismissed. When asked about it later, he said impatiently, "we had given them every chance. What else could I do?"<sup>33</sup>

Alkatiri supported the decision; Xanana Gusmao, who was out of the country at the time, did not. On 23 March, he addressed the nation in an emotional televised broadcast that all agree sharply worsened the situation - "27 minutes of incendiary words", was how one local journalist phrased it.<sup>34</sup> The president called the dismissals incorrect and unjust and warned commanders that failure to address the complaints would lead to more divisions. He said if 400 soldiers left their barracks, it suggested there was a serious problem within the institution. Discrimination had long existed within the F-FDTL; it was not just a question of lack of discipline. He said if this issue was not properly resolved, it would leave the impression that the F-FDTL was just for easterners who believed that only they had fought the war, and all the others, "from Manatuto to Oecusse", were "militias' children".35 The fact that he quoted directly from the petition seemed to give additional legitimacy to the complaints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Unofficial translation of petition made available to Crisis Group, 10 September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Crisis Group interview, Taur Matan Ruak, Dili, 9September 2006

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> http://en.wikisource.org/wiki/Palace\_of\_Ashes,\_Speech\_ Xanana\_Gusm%C3%A30,\_23th\_March\_2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> "East Timor: Inquiry commission opens hearings on soldiers' grievances", *Lusa*, 10 February 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 28 February 2006; "East Timor: Almost 600 troops involved in 'strike' against poor conditions", *Lusa*, 2 March 2006; "More East Timorese soldiers desert: officer", Agence France-Presse, 3 March 2006. <sup>32</sup> UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 21 February 2006 and 3 March 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Crisis Group interview, Taur Matan Ruak, 9 September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Crisis Group interview, Dili, 10 September 2006

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Xanana Gusmao, 23 March speech, op. cit.

The speech had an immediate impact in two ways. By so clearly and publicly undermining Matan Ruak's decision, it soured the relationship between two men whose alliance had been a mainstay of the resistance for more than twenty years, thus opening the way for further efforts by FRETILIN to make its influence felt within F-FDTL.<sup>36</sup> And by legitimating western grievances, it seems to have led directly to attacks on easterners in Dili by a few petitioners and others rumoured (without evidence) to have Rogerio's backing. By 27 March, seventeen homes had been burned to the ground, and easterners were crowding on to buses to flee the city. The violence led Alkatiri to state that only FRETILIN could ensure stability, in turn heightening suspicions in the anti-Alkatiri camp that the rioting had been provoked for political ends.<sup>37</sup>

For a few weeks an uneasy calm returned, just in time for a visit by World Bank President Paul Wolfowitz, who told the press: "The bustling markets, the rebuilt schools, the functioning Government – and above all the peace and stability – attest to sensible leadership and sound decisions".<sup>38</sup>

<sup>37</sup> "Alarico Ximenes: Political leaders should be careful with statements," *Timor Post*, cited in UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 25-27 March 2006.

<sup>38</sup> "Closing Press Conference in Timor-Leste with Paul Wolfowitz", 10 April 2006, at http://web.worldbank.org.

#### **IV. VIOLENCE ERUPTS**

By mid-April 2006, the petitioners seemed to have the sympathy not only of the president but also of much of the Dili street. Taur Matan Ruak and the top F-FDTL leadership, blindsided by the 23 March speech, were angry with Xanana but not to the point of being pushed into the arms of Alkatiri. Col. Lere was rumoured to be close to Alkatiri but largely because he was a long-time FRETILIN member. Any FRETILIN alliance with senior F-FDTL officers seemed unlikely in any case, in part because of the defence force's hostility to Rogerio Lobato. President Gusmao and Jose Ramos Horta were locked in mortal political combat with Alkatiri, and at some stage, Gusmao's supporters, if not Gusmao himself, appear to have decided to use the petitioners in that struggle.

In late April, the sacked petitioners sought and received permission from the police to hold a demonstration in front of the main government building in Dili. Salsinha promised it would be peaceful, and Rogerio Lobato warned that if it was not, the police would shoot.<sup>39</sup> Police commander Paulo Martins repeatedly assured the public the police had everything under control. On the day the protest was to start, Taur Matan Ruak and Defence Minister Roque Rodrigues left the country to attend a military equipment exhibition in Malaysia.<sup>40</sup>

#### A. THE PETITIONERS' PROTEST

The demonstration began on 24 April in front of the main government complex, the Palacio do Governo, and quickly turned into a protest against the Alkatiri government, with hundreds of local youths joining in, many of them known troublemakers and gang members. Some who took part were western stalwarts of the pro-Xanana Gusmao, anti-FRETILIN CNRT, heightening suspicions this was less and less about discrimination in the army and more about political control of the country. Rumours began to circulate among demonstrators that guns were being distributed to break up the protest, and Salsinha announced that since the police had promised security, any disruption would be proof the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> [Footnote amended 11 October 2006.] Alkatiri's decision to back Taur Matan Ruak came in for particularly scrutiny. One widely held premise was that Alkatiri had been trying unsuccessfully for two years to bring Taur Matan Ruak and the F-FDTL into his camp. The fact that a stalwart of the Maputo group, Defence Minster Roque Rodrigues, lived at Taur's house for two years was seen as "evidence" by FRETILIN opponents, without grounds, that Alkatiri was trying to plant a close associate nearby to get Matan Ruak on his side. Then Alkatiri made an unsuccessful bid to get Matan Ruak's wife, Isabel Pereira, appointed as *provador* (ombudsman), which opponents also interpreted in the same light. A variant on this theme is that Alkatiri supported the "filtering out" of the westerners in the army so that a purer FRETILIN-FALINTIL link could be reestablished. Crisis Group interviews in Dili, September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> "Police can use gun to defend", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 20 April 2006 and Crisis Group interviews, Dili, 9 September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> "Petitioners protest", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 22-24 April 2006.

rumours were true.<sup>41</sup> Rogerio Lobato told the press he had proof foreign diplomats were behind the demonstrations.<sup>42</sup>

Isolated violence took place around Dili on 26 April, with market stalls destroyed in one area and some houses vandalised in another. Some witnesses said the perpetrators wore military uniforms.<sup>43</sup> The next day, as more violence loomed, Xanana, Ramos Horta, and Alkatiri met and announced that a commission of notables would be set up to look into problems within the army. Taur Matan Ruak was still out of the country and did not take part. But by that time, internal problems within the defence force were no longer the real issue: it was the government's survival.

The last day of the demonstration, 28 April, was critical for everything that happened subsequently. Violence, started by some youths, erupted in front of the palace, killing two. One of Rogerio's special police units, the UIR, specialising in riot control, should have been in place – it had been created for precisely this kind of situation – but only one squad was deployed. The police seemed to melt away; the petitioners reportedly tried unsuccessfully to control the youths, then marched back toward their base at Tacitolu. As they moved through the Comoro area of Dili, fighting broke out.

With Taur Matan Ruak away, Alkatiri summoned Col. Lere, and asked the army's help in restoring order. This was one of the most controversial decisions of the crisis. Depending on whom one talks to, it was either a desperate effort to bring the city under control or a signal that Alkatiri had usurped control, deliberately waiting until Taur Matan Ruak was unavailable to make his move. In either case, it was done without consulting the president or declaring an emergency, so it was probably unconstitutional.<sup>44</sup> The results were disastrous.

F-FDTL troops with no experience in crowd control were deployed to quell unrest that whatever the other factors had a strong east versus west component, much of it attacks by *loromonu* youth against *lorosae* neighbourhoods. Because they were under Col. Lere,

a target of the petitioners' discrimination allegation, the soldiers were assumed to be pro-*lorosae* and thus parties to the conflict. Whether or not they were, their apparently indiscriminate use of force exacerbated the east-west rift, emboldened *loromonu* attackers, and fuelled conspiracy theories. Soon there were rumours – almost certainly unfounded – of an F-FDTL massacre in Dili's Comoro neighbourhood, and thousands of *lorosae* sought refuge in churches and embassy compounds.

The official death toll was five, with more than 100 houses destroyed, but others, including several opposition politicians alleged that more than 60 had been killed. The government ombudsman, sent with the permission of Xanana Gusmao, Alkatiri, Rogerio Lobato, and Taur Matan Ruak, said his team could not verify reports because the F-FDTL prevented it from reaching the shooting site.<sup>45</sup>

The next morning, 29 April, a mob attacked the house of Battalion I commander Falur. Xanana Gusmao tried to visit a group of refugees, but in an extraordinary rejection of the authority that he had wielded since independence, he was heckled and forced to withdraw. "First the [Indonesian] TNI killed us, now the F-FDTL and police want to kill us again. When will they stop shooting?" he was asked.<sup>46</sup>

#### B. MAJOR ALFREDO JOINS THE PETITIONERS

On 3 May, in protest over what he called the army's deliberate shooting of civilians, a new character appeared on the scene: Major Alfredo Alves Reinado, head of military police. Together with seventeen of his men and four members of the UIR, he deserted, the second major defection of the conflict. A few days later two more F-FDTL officers from the west, Major Tilman and Major Tara, followed suit. Alfredo went to Gleno, Ermera to see some of the petitioners, then set up camp in Aileu. He left the F-FDTL, he said, "because, on the day, on the 28th, it was easterners who shot westerners. I am witness to that. I do not want to be a part of the (army) that shot westerners".<sup>47</sup> In fact, he did not witness anything.

Alfredo is one of the more complex characters in the story. In 1977, at age eleven, he was forced to work for the Indonesian army as a porter despite his mother's protests,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> "Based on rumours, someone distributed weapons", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 26 April 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Ibid. The references may have been to Australia, which senior FRETILIN officials suspected of wanting to stir up trouble to cause its downfall and replace with one that would be more pliant in negotiations over oil.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> "Demonstrators assaulted houses and shops in Lecidere", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 27 April 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> FRETILIN claimed F-FDTL intervention was legal under govt. decree law no. 20 7/2004 and Article 115 of the constitution. UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 23 May 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> "Investigation of dead bodies in Tasi Tolu", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 3 May 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> "Xanana asked population to return home", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 2 May 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Mark Forbes, "A nation ruled by the gun". *The Age*, 27 May 2006.

and saw another porter executed for refusing to carry more weight. He was witness to other horrific incidents, including Indonesian abduction of children after their parents had been shot. When he was thirteen, an army sergeant forced him onto a ship for Indonesia, where he spent five years. He returned in 1985 and two years later joined the resistance. In 1995, he escaped to Darwin on a boat with seventeen others and worked in Australia until 1999, when he returned to Timor. Two years later, he joined the defence force and was made commander of the two-boat navy, one of the few *loromonu* with a senior rank.

In July 2004, Alfredo was removed as commander for getting into a fight with the police, and the following year was sent to a three-month naval training course at the Australian Joint Command and Staff College. He reportedly became involved with a junior female Timorese soldier there and was disciplined on return by being removed from the navy and given command of the military police, a distinct downgrading. The already bad blood between Alfredo and his commanding officers worsened, so that there may well have been personal factors that drove him to desert in early May 2006, in addition to outrage over F-FDTL actions.<sup>48</sup> The cocky and charismatic Alfredo added another potentially explosive ingredient to the mix – particularly because his men were armed, unlike Salsinha's, who had left their weapons behind when they deserted.

On 6 May, Alkatiri swore in the commission of notables to examine the allegations of the petitioners and problems within the F-FDTL. Ana Pessoa, a member of the Maputo diaspora and minister for state administration, headed it, with members of the government, parliament, church and civil society as members. More than any of the earlier commissions, this one had clout and the capacity to demand and obtain documents from some of the key players. But Salsinha rejected any investigation led by Pessoa, an Alkatiri loyalist, and said internationals had to be involved for the work to be credible.

Gleno, capital of Ermera district, which had become the petitioners' base after 28-29 April, was the site of the next major outbreak of violence. Several dissident soldiers, including Salsinha, were originally from Ermera, and many *loromonu* residents of Dili had fled there after the violence. On 8 May, about 1,000 people organised as part of the so-called Ten District Movement, led by Major Tara, gathered in Gleno. They brought with them a petition that claimed the east-west issue was being fanned for political purposes, criticised the government for failing to detain those responsible for deaths on 28 April and urged the president use his constitutional powers to disarm those carrying guns. It demanded justice and humanitarian assistance for the displaced (overwhelmingly *loromonu*) and ended with a call for a boycott of local government. Egidio de Jesus Amaral, the state secretary coordinator for the region that includes Ermera, drove in from Dili to try to prevent the boycott.

The crowd became violent after the arrival of the secretary, together with twelve guards from the UIR police (six easterners, six westerners). The visitors were forced to take shelter in a government office. The Ermera police commander eventually sought reinforcements from Dili but by the time they arrived, the crowd was calling for the deaths of the UIR men, accusing them of responsibility for the 28 April shootings. Ismail Babo, deputy general commander (operations) at police headquarters, who was commanding the reinforcements, arranged at the crowd's insistence for the UIR men to be disarmed, then led them to the door of the building. (He said later that had their guns not been taken, the crowd might have stormed the building and killed them there.<sup>49</sup>) The police emerged from the building to a waiting car to return to Dili, but the crowd began stoning the vehicle. Two officers were pulled or fell from the car and stabbed. One later died.<sup>5</sup>

Within days over 90 people were detained in Gleno, but the incident raised temperatures further: police wanted to know why their colleagues had been disarmed; westerners said the incident would never have happened if the government had responded quickly to the original petition; and easterners wanted to know how they were going to be protected. It also destroyed the police command. Ismail Babo did not return to Dili until June, and Paulo Martins, the overall commander, never fully regained control of his rank-and-file. The Gleno incident also demonstrated that Xanana Gusmao had the support of the petitioners and the much broader political alliance behind them; the question was how much he was actively encouraging growth of a popular movement against FRETILIN.<sup>51</sup>

In Dili, the stand-off continued with the rebels. Ramos Horta and Xanana had talks with Major Alfredo in mid-May, much to the annoyance of Taur Matan Ruak, who said it was bad enough for Alfredo to have deserted, worse that he remained armed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> "Looking back in anger at a life less ordinary", *The Age*, 31 May 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> "Police showing good example: Alkatiri", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 10 May 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> "Gleno riots: one member of UIR killed, one injured", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 9 May 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> "Joint declaration from 10 districts", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 9 May 2006.

On 17 May, the second FRETILIN national congress opened in a crisis atmosphere. From the leadership's standpoint, the issue of the petitioners had evolved into a full-scale political assault against FRETILIN, the Maputo group and Alkatiri personally; it was determined that challenge should fail.<sup>52</sup> Alkatiri might not have countenanced an internal challenge to his re-election under any circumstances but certainly not now. Therefore, when a small group of "reformists" led by Jose Luis Guterres, ambassador to the U.S. and UN, made a bid for leadership, Alkatiri changed the rules. Instead of a secret vote as the political party law required, he asked for a show of hands - and was overwhelmingly reelected. The reformers said many who voted for Alkatiri were afraid of retribution; on a secret ballot support for the challengers would have been much stronger.<sup>53</sup> Alkatiri sealed his victory with a speech saying FRETILIN was the country's most important institution; if it were divided, Timor-Leste would explode.<sup>54</sup>

Major Alfredo, in the meantime, continued to give interviews on national radio and television from his base in Aileu, calling for justice for those killed in April and strengthening his position as a spokesman for the *loromonu*. The more he proclaimed his allegiance to Xanana, the more the rift widened between Xanana and Taur Matan Ruak, who was angered by the kid-glove treatment accorded someone who had violated every military regulation in the book. On 22 May, Alfredo and some 25 men moved to the hills just outside Dili. The shoot-out that took place the next day between F-FDTL units and Alfredo's men may not have been inevitable but the move did not help.

#### C. CONFLICT ESCALATES, INTERNATIONAL FORCES ARRIVE

The official government version is that on 23 May Alfredo's group ambushed F-FDTL soldiers in Fatuahi, on the outskirts of Dili, killing one and wounding seven.<sup>55</sup> Two Alfredo loyalists were killed, including a man named Kablaki, a petitioner involved in the attack on the government palace on 28 April. Alkatiri maintains that Alfredo planned the ambush as part of a political

campaign, directed by others, to oust him. More violence would serve that end.  $^{\rm 56}$ 

An international military adviser in Dili who analysed the location where the clash took place said he believed it was probably not a planned ambush but rather a case of both groups being surprised the other was there.<sup>57</sup> Film shot by an Australian television crew on the scene at the time shows that Alfredo's men fired first, but that is not necessarily inconsistent with an accidental encounter.<sup>58</sup>

An NGO coalition has a much more complicated explanation. According to its analysis, two gangs had been operating in the area since 2000, led respectively by Alito "Rambo" and Jacinto "Kulao". After April 2006, their rivalry was transformed along political lines, Rambo siding with the *lorosae* and Kulao with the *loromonu*. On 22 May, a day before the alleged ambush, conflict erupted between the two gangs, killing four. Locals told the NGOs that F-FDTL personnel were supporting Rambo, so the village head had asked Alfredo to protect Kulao's group. They also said police from the reserve unit had set up a base near Kulao's territory.<sup>59</sup>

Whatever the cause, and this is one of the incidents the international commission of inquiry is investigating, the result was F-FDTL operations against Alfredo's group, most of whom managed to return safely to Aileu.

The shootout started a new round of violence. That evening, amid reports of large-scale police defections to the petitioners, armed police and civilians began gathering in Tibar, just west of Dili. Early on 24 May, this group, together with rebel soldiers, attacked from the hills above the armed forces headquarters in Tacitolu, killing an F-FDTL officer, Captain Domingos de Oliveira (Kaikeri), the logistics commander of the army training centre in Metinaro.

A critical question is how the attackers obtained sufficient arms and ammunition to sustain the assault for more than four hours of heavy fighting. One of those involved, the sacked soldier Railos, told the Australian television program "Four Corners" that Rogerio Lobato, with Alkatiri's knowledge, had set up a secret security team, armed with eighteen HK-33 guns, to target FRETILIN political opponents. Railos, whose credibility is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Lu'Olo's opening address, party congress.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Crisis Group interview, Aderito de Jesus Soares, 12 September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> "Divide FRETILIN and Timor-Leste will explode", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 22 May 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> "Gunfights in Fatu Ahi: 2 people killed, 8 injured", Daily Media Review, 24 May 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> "East Timor: Downfall of a prime minister", transcript of SBS Dateline program, 30 August 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Crisis Group interview in Dili, 12 September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> "East Timor: Downfall of a prime minister", op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Rede Monitorizasaun Direitus Humanus (RMDH), "Submission to the Independent Special Commission of Inquiry for Timor-Leste on Security & Political Crisis in Timor Leste", September 2006.

open to question, said he met Alkatiri on 8 May and was instructed to "terminate all petitioners".<sup>60</sup> Alkatiri acknowledges meeting Railos and two others several times during the FRETILIN party congress but said he asked them to provide security, not to kill anyone.

Later the same day, Taur Matan Ruak's home was attacked by a group of *loromonu*, pro-Rogerio Lobato police under the control of the deputy police commander for Dili, Abilio Mesquita alias "Mausoko". In August, Mesquita, from a prison cell in Dili, charged that Xanana Gusmao had given him the order to attack. He also claimed to have been present at a meeting at Xanana's house at an unspecified time "before the crisis" when plans to oust Alkatiri were discussed.<sup>61</sup> Crisis Group is not aware of evidence to support the claim.

"There was a feeling the country was going under", an international military adviser said. There are differing versions of what happened next. One source said Taur Matan Ruak went to Alkatiri that afternoon and gave him an ultimatum - either we arm a reserve unit, or you call in international troops. Alkatiri, according to this account, agreed that Matan Ruak could distribute arms to a group of ex-Falintil fighters including some followers of Elle Sette (L-7) – an extraordinary move given Elle Sette's history of rebellion against FALINTIL authority. Taur Matan Ruak and Alkatiri both deny that Alkatiri was ever involved in the decision. But with or without his approval, the army distributed 200 of some 1,000 weapons that had been transferred from Metinaro to Baucau to the "reserves". In contrast to the secret, illegal transfer of police weapons to civilians, this was relatively orderly and well-documented, making it easier to retrieve the arms after international troops arrived.<sup>62</sup>

The government decided to request assistance anyway, and a formal appeal – that Alkatiri reluctantly signed – was sent to Australia, Portugal, Malaysia and New Zealand.

The immediate impact of the attack on the F-FDTL headquarters was to increase hostility between the defence force and the police, leading to disaster on 25 May. That morning, a group of F-FDTL soldiers, together with some police from a unit based in Baucau (eastern

Timor-Leste) disarmed three policemen in Comoro, a particularly tense area of Dili. F-FDTL personnel exchanged shots with a police patrol car. Later that morning, youths joined several F-FDTL soldiers to torch a house belonging to a relative of Rogerio Lobato's. The house burned down with a mother and four children inside; all died. Then the house of Ismail Babo, the police commander involved in the Gleno incident, who, some suggest, was involved in the attack on armed forces headquarters, went up in flames.

Shortly thereafter, around 11:00, F-FDTL soldiers assaulted police headquarters. UN military advisers went to the scene and through Taur Matan Ruak, negotiated what they thought was a peaceful resolution of the problem: the F-FDTL soldiers would allow the police inside to leave, without arms, and they would be escorted back to the UNOTIL office by UN police. But no one had disarmed the F-FDTL personnel outside the headquarters, and when some 85 police began leaving the building and walking toward UNOTIL, soldiers opened fire. Nine policemen were killed immediately, one died later, and some 30 were injured. The commission of inquiry is to determine who was responsible.

As fighting spread around the city and police were nowhere to be seen, the first 100 of some 1,300 Australian soldiers landed in Dili. Xanana announced he was assuming control of security - on unclear constitutional grounds: Alkatiri questioned the legality of Xanana's actions but said he would cooperate. Later Xanana ordered Alkatiri to sack Rogerio Lobato and Defence Minister Roque Rodrigues. Malaysia, Portugal and New Zealand also dispatched troops that combined would eventually total 2,250.63 The UN and diplomatic missions struggled to evacuate non-essential staff as gunfights erupted between police and military, and gangs of mostly loromonu, armed with machetes and "Ambonese arrows" (panah Ambon), a lethal form of slingshot, attacked lorosae neighbourhoods.<sup>64</sup> In New York, Kofi Annan announced that Ian Martin, who oversaw the independence referendum in 1999 as head of the UN Mission in East Timor (UNAMET), was returning as his special envoy.

A visitor to Alkatiri and Defence Minister Roque Rodrigues that evening said they, like everyone else, seemed paralysed: "They were like autistic children, sitting in the dark, hunched forward, hands clasped

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Liz Jackson, "Claims E Timor's PM recruited secret security force", Lateline, 8 June 2006, at http://www.abc.net. au/lateline/content/2006/s1658941.htm. Railos says unconvincingly he joined the Tacitolu attackers to persuade them not to go ahead. He had grievances against the F-FDTL for his dismissal in 2003, and he was a westerner. He had more reason to join the petitioners than fight them, even if he had received guns from Rogerio.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> "Declaration from Abilio Mausoko", *Comarca Becora*, 20 August 2006 (English translation of Tetum original).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Crisis Group interview, Dili, 12 September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> The Australian government, wary of internal political tensions, insisted that Xanana, Alkatiri and Ramos Horta sign off on the deployment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Used in the communal conflict in Ambon (1999-2001), panah Ambon are slingshots employing five-inch nails and, in some cases, wire from stripped telephone cable as arrows.

between their knees, rocking back and forth".<sup>65</sup> The whole city, he said, was in a state of extreme paranoia.

Fighting continued in the streets, and Dili residents sought shelter in church compounds, NGO offices and with friends and relatives outside the city. The UN estimated that more than 120,000 had fled their homes since April, and the numbers continued to rise.<sup>66</sup> On 30 May, thugs raided the prosecutor-general's office, strewing files around and making off with equipment and papers. Press reports focused on the fact that among the missing data were files from the Serious Crimes Unit on some of those indicted for the 1999 violence, including former Indonesian military commander Wiranto. There is no reason to believe, however, that the thugs made any distinction in what they wrecked or looted, and dark hints of Indonesian involvement have no basis.

With international troops on the ground, attention shifted to the political struggle: would Alkatiri stay or go?

# V. THE POLITICAL STRUGGLE

June saw a drawn-out battle of political wills between Xanana Gusmao and Mari Alkatiri, and while it ended with Alkatiri's resignation on 27 June, in a sense, both men lost.

On 3 June, Jose Ramos Horta and Alcino Baris were sworn in as ministers for defence and interior respectively (Ramos Horta temporarily retaining the foreign ministry). The next day, however, in a defiant move, the FRETILIN central committee elected Rogerio Lobato, newly sacked, as the party's new vice president. It issued a statement praising "the leadership of FRETILIN for the determined and courageous manner in which it has defended democratic values and the Constitution of the Republic", affirming its "total support for the government headed by Comrade Secretary General Mari Alkatiri" and congratulating itself for "the mature way in which the overwhelming majority of the…people, particularly the militants of FRETILIN, reacted to the total situation".<sup>67</sup>

On 6 June, in a demonstration organised by Major Tara, about 1,500 people marched into town past the Palacio do Governo and called for Alkatiri to step down. They continued to Xanana's office, where Major Tara met the president, and he in turn addressed the crowd. The prime minister charged that all the moves against him were being fanned by the same parties which fomented riots in December 2002 that ended in his house being burned down.<sup>68</sup> He strongly supported an international inquiry to investigate the events of April and May, as did the rest of the government, and on 8 June, Timor-Leste formally requested the UN to set up a commission.

Major Alfredo, from his base in Maubisse, continued to call piously for dialogue, indicated willingness to work with the international troops and urged support for Xanana Gusmao – but said he would not surrender his weapons until Alkatiri resigned. After negotiations with the international troops, however, groups linked to him and Major Tara began turning in some guns.

On 19 June, Ramos Horta delivered a message from the president to Railos and his men that they should turn over their weapons. The group made a public statement, reiterating what Railos had said on the "Four Corners" report, that they were given weapons on the orders of Alkatiri and Lobato and would turn them in if Alkatiri

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Crisis Group interview, Dili, 12 September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> "East Timor: Allies deploying peacekeepers after new outbreak of violence", *Lusa*, 24 May 2006.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Declaration, Frente Revolucionária Do Timor-Leste Independente Comité Central Da FRETILIN, 4 June 2006.
 <sup>68</sup> "Violence fanned to topple govt, avoid elex, charges PM Alkatiri", *Lusa*, 7 June 2006.

was arrested.<sup>69</sup> Timor-Leste's prosecutor-general issued an arrest warrant for Rogerio the next day, citing the distribution of arms to Railos' group as an effort to "alter the public order and the democratic rule of law".<sup>70</sup> Xanana followed this with a letter to Alkatiri demanding that he either resign or face dismissal because of his alleged involvement in the arms issue.<sup>71</sup>

# A. THE 22 JUNE SPEECH

Then, on 22 June, with international forces patrolling Dili streets and much discussion in the international press about whether the UN had left the new country on its own too quickly, Xanana made another extraordinary speech. In a televised address to FRETILIN members that seemed to draw on wells of bitterness and feelings of personal betrayal, he accused their leadership of destroying the country. The speech is worth quoting at length, because it demonstrates why, more than three months later, it is almost impossible to get members of the political elite in the same room, let alone work out a common strategy for resolving the crisis.

He started with a broadside against the party, referring to delegates to the recent congress as people "who only know how to raise their hands because they're afraid of losing their jobs and it's their way of providing food for their wives and children, and because they received money under the table".

He said the congress violated the country's political party law and the constitution but it did not matter because the people who drew up the laws were the ones who violated them. "They're the ones who know better than anyone else in the world, and everyone else is like cheap noodles".

He then recounted the history of FRETILIN from its origins in 1974. He noted that as a member of the central committee in 1977, he took part in the decision to adopt Marxism-Leninism, and that if many of those present were alive today, they would realise that the old ideology was no longer relevant in the post-Cold War era of globalisation.<sup>72</sup>

Now a small group, coming from outside, wants to repeat what we went through from 1975 to 1978. In August 1975 UDT launched a coup to expel communists out of the country in a move that sparked a civil war among Timorese. In 2006 FRETILIN wants to launch a coup to kill democracy that they themselves enshrined in the constitution.

In 1978, he said, after support bases in the east of the country were destroyed, he began organising the resistance in the west – that is, in the areas now home to the petitioners. In 1981, the struggle moved from resistance to guerrilla war, and in 1983, during a six-month ceasefire with the Indonesian army, "we began to speak of democracy". A year later, he and others formed a national unity pact (Convergência Nacionalista) that included "all corners of Timor, the Church and political parties".

But Rogerio Lobato, he said, had other ideas:

Stories were reaching our Timorese friends abroad about how Gardapaksi [a pro-integration youth group set up by the Indonesian military] was beating our people black and blue....In Mozambique, Lobato tried to do the same by sowing discord, and eventually Ramos Horta became a prisoner. President Chissano, who was then the Mozambique foreign minister, was the one who got Ramos Horta released. If you think I'm lying, ask them because they're the ones who were living quietly in Mozambique for twenty years.

After the Convergência Nacionalista was formed in Lisbon, I was very happy because it was another step forward. On 4 December 1986, I set up CNRM [a national front] and left FRETILIN because as the top commander of FALINTIL, I wanted to take it away from political party influence. In this way FALINTIL became the liberation army for the whole country, for all parties, for all people, for *loromonu* and *lorosae*, from the north coast to the southern sea.

Lu Olo says that for 24 years, he has always carried the FRETILIN flag in his bag. Maybe, but I've never seen it. When I was on the FRETILIN central committee going around in the middle of Timor-Leste to reorganise the resistance, he was hiding in Builo. Maybe he was sewing the bag that he used to hide the flag....

Xanana noted that about this time, Amnesty International and others were reporting that FRETILIN had been involved in killing its ideological opponents. He sent a message from the jungle acknowledging this and expressing regret. The admission created a firestorm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> "Report of the Secretary-General on Timor-Leste pursuant to Security Council resolution 1609 (2006)", 8 August 2006, S/2006/628, p. 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> "Arrest warrant issued against former minister Lobato", UNOTIL Daily Media Review, 20 June 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Report of the Secretary-General on Timor-Leste, op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> He mentioned all the martyrs of the resistance: Nicolau Lobato, Sahe, Cavarino, Hamis Basarewan, Cesar Mau Laka, Helio Pina and Inacio Fonseca.

among FRETILIN members abroad, some of whom publicly accused him of lying.

He then returned to his history of the party, laced with bitter comments about his opponents:

In 1989 I was in Ainaro when I received a letter from Rogerio Lobato accusing everyone abroad of not doing anything and also saying that when the war was over, everyone should be brought before a people's court. Rogerio Lobato told me in that letter that Mari Alkatiri was busy in Maputo keeping rabbits and chickens....

In May 2000 I was invited to speak at the FRETILIN congress [and I] asked three things: they should take back Xavier do Amaral [a former leader, now opposition politician] because he wasn't a traitor; he simply didn't accept the ideology; that the good name be restored of all those whom FRETILIN killed because they didn't accept Marxism-Leninism, and FRETILIN must apologise to the people, especially to the families of its victims....

In August 2000 at a CNRT congress, FRETILIN pulled out....Mari explained that they had left CNRT because they were angry with me because I had let a number of [families of victims] speak at the congress and because I had wrecked the image of FRETILIN.

I said, "You don't have any reason to fear, because you can say to the people, 'I, Mari, had nothing to do with wrongdoing in our country. I, Mari, was in Maputo, suffering for twenty years, but I washed my hands every day with soap. So I, Mari, have clean hands. Go and ask Xanana: he's the one with dirty hands, with blood on his hands."

Xanana then launched into a catalogue of the FRETILIN leadership's efforts to expand its control after the 2001 elections:

Everyone has to join, whether they are police, army, civil servants, business people, villages, neighbourhoods, water buffalo, ants, trees or grass....

The people are suffering in Dili but they don't go to visit, they don't even talk to them. They're too busy mobilising the people from the districts to show how all FRETILIN members are obedient to them and kiss their hands and feet. They're brought to Dili in vehicles for free so they can shout "Viva this" and "Viva that", and they're fed and sent back to their fields, and they still don't have money to send their children to school, and in their homes, they're still hungry....

Rogerio was sacked as minister but Mari chose him as deputy chair of FRETILIN. This kind of dirty politics makes us ashamed. Rogerio went to the police office, asked for fuel for the official car he still uses. The person on duty at the logistics department of the PNTL said: "Your Excellency is no longer interior minister, so you can't get fuel any longer from the PNTL". Rogerio swore at him, "Stupid monkey, don't you know I'm bigger now than I was as minister?"

Many people are afraid, Xanana said, that if Alkatiri resigns, there will be war and bloodshed, that government will come to a halt, that they won't get money any longer. People were asking him, as president, to guarantee stability, to restore democratic institutions. If he resigned, the head of the parliament, FRETILIN President Lu Olo, would replace him, and the parliament would continue to function as members raised their hands, thinking of their families' welfare.

Everything is up to FRETILIN, he said, not the illegal FRETILIN leadership, but ordinary members:

Ask Comrade Mari Alkatiri to take responsibility for this crisis and for the continuation of a democratic state, or tomorrow I will send a letter to the parliament that I am resigning as president because of the iniquities perpetrated by this government on its people. I can no longer face the public.<sup>73</sup>

# B. ALKATIRI'S RESIGNATION AND ALFREDO'S ARREST

The speech sparked a flood of appeals to Xanana to stay, including from Kofi Annan, and increased the pressure on Alkatiri to resign. That pressure intensified when Rogerio Lobato, during a preliminary investigation session in Dili District Court over the arms distribution, said Alkatiri had been aware of the project.<sup>74</sup> As several cabinet ministers, including Jose Ramos Horta, threatened to resign, on 26 June Alkatiri finally announced he was stepping down for the good of the country and to avoid the resignation of the president, while maintaining that he was in effect the victim of a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> The speech was given in Tetum. An official English translation was released by the president's office, "Message of H.E. President Kay Rala Xanana Gusmao to FRETILIN and the People of Timor-Leste", Presidencia da Republica, 22 June 2006. Crisis Group has used an unofficial translation that gives a better sense of the original.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> UN Daily Media Review, 24 June 2006.

prolonged coup attempt.<sup>75</sup> This produced celebrations in the streets.

Alkatiri's resignation and his replacement as prime minister two weeks later by Jose Ramos Horta, may have been necessary to resolve the crisis but it was not sufficient, and not that much changed. The new cabinet looked very similar to the old, FRETILIN retained control of parliament, and Alkatiri continued to take part as an active member. Without a political base of his own, Ramos Horta seemed to become more and more dependent on his predecessor, until the more rabid anti-FRETILIN camp began to accuse him of being Alkatiri's puppet.

Dili remained highly polarised and physically segregated, with makeshift camps for the displaced, most of them *lorosae*, dotted around the city. One of the main markets divided into two, one for *loromonu*, one for *lorosae*. More groups handed in weapons, but hundreds remained in circulation, most of them police issue. On Ramos Horta's first day in office, Railos turned a token eleven weapons over to him in the town of Liquica; by 25 July, the deadline set by international forces for weapons turnover, some 1,000 had been collected.<sup>76</sup>

Meanwhile, Major Alfredo continued to hold court in Maubisse; on 24 July Xanana ordered him to come to Dili. The next day, responding to the summons, he met the president there and renewed his call for dialogue. On 26 July, he was arrested by international forces in a house in the Bairopite area of the capital. He reportedly had been given use of a house for himself and his men by Xanana directly, and subsequently commandeered two others.<sup>77</sup> When Alfredo and his armed men arrived, someone summoned the Portuguese police element of the international force, the GNR (Guarda Nacional Republicana). When they arrived, they found weapons and ammunition that should have been turned in the day before. Australian forces soon arrived on the scene as well, and after a day-long stand-off, Alfredo and twenty of his men were led away to prison (seven were later released).

Many in Dili saw this as violating a tacit understanding that all arrests and prosecutions would be put on hold until the Independent Special Commission of Inquiry, appointed on 29 June, finished "establishing the facts and circumstances relevant to the violent incidents that took place in the country on 28 and 29 April, and on 23, 24 and 25 May". The commission is to determine responsibility and recommend measures "to ensure accountability for crimes and serious violations of human rights allegedly committed during the period".<sup>78</sup> The formal indictment against Alfredo, two days after his arrest, included attempted murder for the "ambush" of F-FDTL troops on 23 May, an incident covered by the commission's mandate.

For many loromonu in Dili, the real issue was more basic: Alkatiri and Lobato were not in prison, so why should Alfredo be? The arrest also affected public perceptions of the international forces. The Portuguese were seen by some loromonu as having displayed a pro-Alkatiri bias. An Alfredo supporter told the press: "We ask Australian and Malaysian police to stay in their barracks and let GNR patrol Dili, so we can confront them".<sup>79</sup> Sporadic protests against the GNR took place for the rest of the week. On 30 August, when Alfredo calmly walked out of prison with fourteen of his followers and more than 40 convicted criminals. without anyone trying to stop him, Prime Minister Ramos Horta blamed the international forces for not providing sufficient security.<sup>80</sup> The pro-Alkatiri camp saw the escape as another example of Australia helping its opponents.

Throughout August and September sporadic violence, mostly minor, continued to take place in Dili. The UN Security Council voted to establish a new mission, the United Nations Integrated Mission in Timor-Leste (UNMIT), and a 1,600-strong international police force began to replace the Australian-led military force. The Timor-Leste government and various international advisers agreed on a program to rebuild the local police, who had collapsed in Dili but still functioned more or less normally in the rest of the country. But top political leaders remained at loggerheads, and everyone seemed to be waiting for the international commission to finish its work and pronounce judgment – even though it stressed it was not a prosecuting body.

As if to underscore the problems the commission will face in recommending that individuals be held accountable, the Dili Court of Appeal on 11 August ruled that FRETILIN's use of a show of hands vote at its May congress was not in violation of the political party law – despite the fact that the text clearly stipulates a secret ballot. The competence and independence of the Timorese-Portuguese head of that court, Claudio Ximenes, who

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> "Alkatiri resigns as Prime Minister", ABC 7:30 Report, 26 June 2006. His allegations of a coup were detailed in a long interview with John Martinkus, "Alkatiri speaks", http://www.newmatilda.com/, 28 June 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> "PNTL hands over weapons", UN Daily Media Review, 24 July 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Dili, 11 September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> "Commission of inquiry for Timor-Leste", Department of Public Information, SG/A/1011, 29 June 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> "Alfredo's detention orchestrated", UN Daily Media Review, 28 July 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> "E Timor PM hits out at jailbreak", BBC, 1 September 2006, http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/asia-pacific/ 5304852.stm.

chaired a three-judge panel that ruled on the case, were already in question after a series of extraordinary decisions in 2004 and 2005, and the husbands of the two Timorese judges held positions in FRETILIN, one of them on the central committee.<sup>81</sup> While the two judges themselves are held in high regard, the feeling was that they should have recused themselves.

The problems in the Timor-Leste court system run deep, and securing justice for crimes in 2006 may prove as difficult as for the violence that wracked the country in 1999.

#### VI. INTERNATIONAL ACTORS

Everyone wants Timor-Leste to move beyond this crisis and succeed as an independent state but several international actors have a particular interest in seeing that it does so. They include the UN, Australia, Indonesia and Portugal. All bear some responsibility for the current predicament, even if on the surface it is largely selfinflicted, but all have an even greater stake in a stable, prosperous country.

#### A. THE UN

For a few years, Timor-Leste was seen as the success story of an institution eager for evidence that it could succeed at nation-building. It was arguably the child of the UN, its status as a non-decolonised territory, rather than an Indonesian province, protected for two decades, and its slow march to independence shepherded at every step of the way by the international body. After Indonesian President Habibie impulsively declared in January 1999 that he would allow a referendum for East Timor, the UN was quick to work out the modalities.

UNAMET supervised the vote that enabled 78.5 per cent of the population to opt to separate from Indonesia, only to see unimagined violence follow in its wake. It gave way to UNTAET in October 1999, which was tasked to oversee the transition to independence and in turn ceded place to the UN Mission of Support in Timor-Leste (UNMISET) and then to the UN Office in Timor Leste (UNOTIL) in May 2005, each smaller and less intrusive than the one before. UNOTIL, unlike its predecessors, was not a peacekeeping mission, but rather a political mission funded from the regular budget – although still managed by the Department of Peacekeeping Operations (DPKO). As late as April 2006, the assumption was that it would give way to an office of up to 65 members, tasked largely with overseeing the 2007 elections and providing advisers in critical areas, particularly police training, which would evolve into a "sustainable development assistance framework" for the new country.

In hindsight, the UN has been accused of drawing down too quickly, a charge better leveled against member states than the institution per se.<sup>82</sup> The UN's fault was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> David Cohen, "Indifference and Accountability: The United Nations and the Politics of International Justice in East Timor", East-West Centre Special Reports, no. 9, June 2006. There are multiple references to the operation of the courts under Judge Ximenes, but see especially pp. 95-99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Secretary-General Kofi Annan said as much. When asked by a reporter on 13 June if he did not think the UN scaled back too quickly, he responded: "We had indicated that the UN should remain in East Timor a bit longer, but governments – some governments – were quite keen that we scale back as quickly as

rather passivity on the ground, particularly in the failure of UNTAET to deal more quickly with the cantoned FALINTIL fighters and of UNMISET to question or even understand the implications of Rogerio Lobato's politicisation of the police or FRETILIN's accumulation of power. It was not for lack of information: excellent reporting was coming out of the political affairs office. Sukehiro Hasegawa, the Special Representative of the Secretary-General (SRSG) under UNMISET, was widely seen as a well-meaning man, eager to avoid conflict, but put in a position beyond his depth and an uncomprehending bystander as the forces that erupted in 2006 gathered strength. Both UNTAET and UNMISET were responsible for lapses that led to a court system that became politicised and staggeringly inept.<sup>83</sup>

As the political situation deteriorated sharply in late May 2006, Secretary-General Kofi Annan returned Ian Martin to assess the situation. In his report to the Security Council in July, Martin said the most serious underlying cause of the current crisis was "political cleavages" in the security sector, not only between the defence force and the police, but within each service. He stressed that the priority had to be determining the future of soldiers and ex-soldiers (including the petitioners and others who deserted) and re-establishing the police. He said critics saw FRETILIN moving toward a one-party state, while FRETILIN faulted the opposition for challenging it by undemocratic means.

Martin stressed the need for an independent investigatory commission, saying this was what the Timorese most wanted from the UN, and "evidence of criminal responsibility should be conveyed to, further investigated by and prosecuted in the Timorese justice system" with international lawyers, judges and prosecutors provided by the UN. The UN was also needed to help organise the 2007 elections, which should resolve the political competition democratically.<sup>84</sup> But its main mission would be in the areas of security, administration of justice, and the functioning of democratic institutions.<sup>85</sup>

Based on Martin's reports, the Security Council on 25 August 2006 created a new, expanded mission, the UN Integrated Mission in Timor-Leste, to field some 1,600 international police and up to 34 military liaison officers for an initial, extendable period of six months. On 13 September, a UN official assumed command of national policing.

The real challenge for the UN will be to recruit politically savvy senior staff with the interest, authority, and expertise to help Timorese leaders resolve their differences and move forward. Particularly critical will be selection of the SRSG and the deputy responsible for justice and security sector reform issues. Recruitment of international judges also needs particular attention; the UN Development Programme (UNDP) practice of recruiting jurists largely by language capability rather than international judicial experience and human rights expertise needs to stop.<sup>86</sup>

The issue for the UN police is not just to have sufficient international forces on the ground to provide a modicum of security in Dili as the capital's police are reconstituted. The deputy SRSG for justice and security, working with the UN police commissioner, ideally also should be able to coordinate all the technical advisers and consultants provided by donor governments to the Timor-Leste government on policing issues in a way that trumps parochial donor interests, generates maximally efficient solutions and maintains good relations with Timorese counterparts. A project underway to vet the Timor-Leste police so that those not responsible for criminal activity can return to work is an example of what may be a maximally inefficient solution, in part because so many different fingers are in the pie.<sup>87</sup>

#### **B.** AUSTRALIA

Timor-Leste's southern neighbour is both one of its largest donors and joint owner of the oil resources of the Timor Sea. It was first to answer the government's request for help in May 2006 and now has 940 soldiers and 140 police in Dili. Contrary to the belief of some in Timor-Leste, Indonesia and Australia itself, it has no conceivable interest in another unstable country to its north to add to the Solomon Islands and Papua New Guinea – the so-called "arc of instability".

possible". "Annan appeals to Security Council for renewed UN action in Timor-Leste", UN News Centre, 13 June 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> David Cohen, "Indifference and Accountability", op.cit. One problem was appallingly poor recruitment of international judges who seemed to be chosen largely for their ability to speak Portuguese.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> "Summaries of Statements in Today's Security Council Meeting on Timor-Leste", Department of Public Information, SC/8745, 13 June 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Ian Martin statement in "Security Council Considers Proposals for New, Integrated United Nations mission in Timor-Leste Consisting of Military, Police, Civilian Components", Department of Public Information, SC/8810, 15 August 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> "International Judges sworn in the Court of Appeal", UNDP, 29 September 2006, www.unmiset.org. Claudio Ximenes swore in two judges recruited from Portugal and Brazil through the UNDP Justice System Program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> It was developed by the ministry of the interior with the assistance of UNOTIL, UNPOL, UNDP, international police from Australia, Malaysia, New Zealand and Portugal, and advisers to the ministry.

The current crisis has produced a very different relationship between Australian and key actors in Timor-Leste than in 1999, when Australian soldiers arrived in ravaged East Timor as saviours. While Australians were again first in line to assist in 2006, three factors have made their reception very different: a fraught relationship with Alkatiri; the oil issue; and their inability in Timor to prevent new violence.

Prime Minister John Howard in late May made no secret of his belief that Timor-Leste had not been well governed. This was seen widely as a direct criticism of Mari Alkatiri.<sup>88</sup> Alkatiri told anyone who would listen that Australia and its media were leading a campaign against him because he had refused to bow to Canberra's demands in the Timor Sea negotiations – a conspiracy theory in wide circulation in Dili.<sup>89</sup> That Australia had been so quick to respond to the government's request for help reinforced baseless suspicions that it was looking to intervene.<sup>90</sup>

Differences over oil in the Timor Sea have made for sometimes difficult relations over the last two years, but they do not drive relations with Timor-Leste from Canberra's perspective. For Australia, an already wealthy state, the revenue will mean added income; for Timor-Leste it may be the key to escaping the appellation of "one of the poorest countries of the world". Whatever the difference in perception, the dispute seemed to be resolved in January 2006 when a treaty was signed equally dividing the oil and gas revenue of the Greater Sunrise Field, but the question of whether

<sup>90</sup> In Australia itself, the government was attacked in some quarters for waiting too long. Foreign Minister Alexander Downer replied: "Well, we were very aware [of the crisis] and proof of that is the fact that we got our defence force ready two weeks before we deployed it. I think there was a bit of a sense amongst our constant team of carping critics that we were overreacting in getting the defence force ready. I seem to recall that. Then when we deploy – and we were able to deploy really within a matter of hours of the East Timorese Government giving its approval - they say well we should have done it earlier. I find it kind of incredible. I'd make the point that we were conscious of what was going on, we were conscious of the difficulties there, we did make preparations and we could only go into East Timor as we're often said in relation to East Timor by the way - once we were invited to do so". Interview transcript, Sky News, Agenda program, 29 May 2006.

the gas will be processed in Darwin or eastern East Timor remains unanswered.

A third reason for changed attitudes towards Australia has been the inability of Australian troops to be everywhere at once. In 1999 when they entered East Timor, Indonesian forces were gone, and most of the Indonesian-backed militias had fled or were fleeing. It was not a situation of widespread civil unrest. Many in Dili in 2006 faulted the international forces in their first few months on the ground for being too slow to respond to calls for help and too lacking in good intelligence to prevent attacks or identify perpetrators. The perceived slowness to respond, when most of the attacks in the capital were led by loromonu youth, reinforced perceptions that the Australians were partial toward the latter, in line with an anti-Alkatiri stance. These perceptions were mitigated somewhat by images of Australian troops providing personal security for Alkatiri during the FRETILIN central committee meeting in June.

All this has made Australia a less than beloved protector this time around. Its reluctance to see its troops placed under a unified UN command, despite the wishes of the Timor-Leste government, is not making things easier.<sup>91</sup>

#### C. INDONESIA

Indonesia's record of misrule and brutality in East Timor through 1999 has been extensively documented but both countries have bent over backwards since to put relations on a normal, even warm footing. There is no evidence whatsoever that Indonesia sought to take advantage of its neighbour's difficulties as the crisis unfolded, and while it was prepared for the arrival of refugees in West Timor, only a handful of Timorese crossed over. Most who fled were Indonesian citizens. Over the last two years, the border has been mostly quiet, but a few incidents, most notably in January 2006, underscore the need for a well-trained, professional patrol that can prevent incursions and manage local tensions if they arise. The militias that wreaked such havoc in 1999 are no longer a serious security threat.<sup>92</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> "There's no point in beating about the bush. The country has not been well governed and I do hope that the sobering experience for those in elected positions of having to call for outside help will induce the appropriate behaviours inside the country", John Howard quoted in "Military stoking the murder frenzy", *Sydney Morning Herald*, 27 May 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> John Martinkus, "Alkatiri Speaks", at http://www. newmatilda.com/home/articledetail.asp?ArticleID=1646 and Crisis Group interviews, Dili, 8 September 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Australian troops remain in Timor-Leste under a bilateral agreement. The Timor-Leste government, in a 4 August 2006 letter from Prime Minister Horta to the secretary-general and the president of the Security Council, requested a multidimensional peacekeeping mission with a large police component and a "small military force under the command and control of the United Nations"; Foreign Minister Guterres reiterated the government's desire for a force under UN control in a statement to the Security Council on 15 August 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Crisis Group Asia Briefing N°50, *Managing Tensions on the Timor-Leste/Indonesian Border*, 4 May 2006.

The one issue that has arisen was the reported appearance in Dili of weapons from the Indonesian army munitions factory, PT Pindad. Even if confirmed – and no evidence has surfaced – it would more likely be due to mafia-like gun running in the region than any Indonesian policy.<sup>93</sup>

#### **D.** PORTUGAL

Portugal, the ruler of East Timor for 450 years before the 1975 Indonesian invasion, proudly claims that it is Timor-Leste's largest donor. Its interest is overwhelmingly cultural, focused in particular on schools, for Portuguese language instruction, and the courts, where its influence is steadily eroding the Indonesian legacy. If Australia was seen as anti-Alkatiri, Portugal was seen as his defender, in part because of the Maputo group's enthusiastic support for making Portuguese the national language and other steps toward the "lusafication" of Timor-Leste.

In response to the crisis, 120 GNR gendarmes arrived in Dili in June. The Portuguese-Australian relationship is somewhat cool, since Portugal, unlike Malaysia and New Zealand, refused to accept Australian command. In the Security Council, the Portuguese pointedly stress the need for UN command of any future forces, a barb directed at the Australians.

#### VII. CONCLUSION

The crisis in Timor-Leste stems from the legacy of resistance to the Indonesian occupation; post-independence institutional failures, particularly in the security sector; and divisive policies on the part of the ruling party, FRETILIN. The UN Secretary-General's August 2006 report to the Security Council notes:

> Critics accuse FRETILIN of having used its dominant position in Parliament and its superior political machinery to narrow the space available for political debate or challenge, including within the party itself. The party's use of its overwhelming parliamentary majority and the weakness of the small and fragmented opposition mean that Parliament is often not seen as an effective check on the executive. The executive is also accused of politicising or attempting to politicise the machinery of government, most notably the institutions at the core of the crisis, F-FDTL and PNTL.<sup>94</sup>

One of the most important steps to ending the crisis is thus one that outside actors have least influence over: reform within FRETILIN. Several other measures – some already underway – are also important:

#### A. RESOLVING THE POLITICAL IMPASSE AT THE TOP

Xanana Gusmao, Mari Alkatiri and to a lesser extent Taur Matan Ruak, hold the keys to resolving the impasse at the top. Unless the first two are willing to get past mutual distrust and discuss how to overcome the security forces' polarisation and heal the east-west split, it is unlikely foreign technical aid can do much. The new SRSG could be critical in building bridges. Rogerio Lobato's prosecution might be a lightning rod that could enable much blame to be put on a third party but Xanana and Alkatiri may need to think the unthinkable foregoing any role in the 2007 elections so new leaders can emerge. Alkatiri's defiant stance, before and after he resigned, and Xanana's polarising speeches, however accurate their content, have made a bad situation worse. Discussing solutions, a Timorese leader said sadly: "We may have to sacrifice some of our heroes".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> A scandal erupted in Indonesia in late June 2006 when an arsenal of 103 rifles, 42 pistols and 30,000 rounds of ammunition were found in the home of Brig. Gen. Koesmayadi, deputy head of logistics for the Indonesian military, who had just died. The Indonesian media speculated publicly about whether Koesmayadi, who apparently was running an arms business on the side, had sold arms to FRETILIN as well as to rebels in Aceh, Papua and anyone else in the market for guns. A military inquiry is still underway. See "Warisan Maut Jenderal Koes", *Tempo*, 9 July 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Report of the Secretary-General on Timor-Leste, op. cit., pp. 8-9.

#### B. PREPARING FOR THE COMMISSION OF INQUIRY REPORT

The report, scheduled for release in mid-October 2006, will be explosive no matter what its contents. It will cover all the most sensitive cases: the F-FDTL shooting on 28 April; the shootout between Alfredo and F-FDTL on 23 May; the attacks on Taur Matan Ruak's home and police headquarters; the killing of the unarmed police on 25 May; and the distribution of weapons. How far up will responsibility go? Who will be named, who exonerated? If it finds senior leaders responsible, will they step down pending investigation and prosecution? How will fair prosecutions be guaranteed given the state of the courts? The UN, the government, security forces and community leaders all need to have responses ready, including proposals for prosecutions that will ensure fair and reasonably speedy trials; information dissemination strategies so that commission findings are not distorted; and security preparations to deal with possible protests and demonstrations.

# C. DEALING WITH THE PETITIONERS AND MAJOR ALFREDO

The army petitioners' case must be resolved. Everything is on hold until the commission of notables under Ana Pessoa completes its examination of the original grievances. That first step will not necessarily satisfy the petitioners, and solutions, if identified, may not be implemented; nor will they necessarily resolve the larger political problem of how to deal with rebels whose desertion has decimated the army. Taur Matan Ruak has said their return would give the defence force a bad image and might create a precedent for a coup.<sup>95</sup>

However, leaving close to 600 soldiers outside the system is a time bomb, even if they are mostly disarmed. Salsinha and Alfredo and a few other leaders will clearly not be able to return. But jobs will need to be found for the others, on condition they were not involved in violence or criminal activity, either back in the F-FDTL or as civilians. The commission's findings may to some degree vindicate the original complaints of discrimination; those issues can be best addressed by putting in place clear regulations on recruitment, dismissal and promotions; improving management; and instituting a civilian oversight mechanism.

#### **D.** SECURITY SECTOR REVIEW

As a matter of urgency and as required by Security Council Resolution 1704 establishing UNMIT, the government needs to undertake a national security review that will clarify the roles of the defence force, police and intelligence agencies; command and control arrangements, including in emergencies; and civilian oversight mechanisms. It should also identify and begin drafting legislation to improve management of the security sector, including a law on military assistance to the civil authorities. The government should establish a national security council on which the commanders of the defence force and police sit together with their respective ministers. In addition to a better definition of its role, the F-FDTL needs a plan for gracefully retiring many of the veterans whom it absorbed in 2001. The phased exit of that generation would also help address some of the regional imbalance in the officer corps.

# E. GETTING THE POLICE BACK ON THE STREETS

The Dili police, rotting from within thanks to the policies of Rogerio Lobato, disintegrated in late April. A major vetting process is now underway, in effect requiring police to reapply for their jobs, be screened and then be mentored process before or as they return to work. As of late September, 25 of the 900 who wish to do so are back on duty. There may be no alternative to the slow and cumbersome screening process but at this rate, Dili will be fortunate if a full complement is back by the May 2007 elections. Screening is also to be undertaken in the rest of the country, even though for the most part, police operations outside Dili and Ermera have not been seriously affected. It would be worth reviewing the process after a month to see if it can be streamlined. Just as important as screening the old police is reviewing recruitment procedures for newcomers, among other things to ensure geographic balance. The role of the three special units of the police so politicised by Rogerio Lobato should also be re-examined, with a view toward absorbing them back into the regular police until the security review is completed and a restructuring based on identified needs can take place.

#### F. HEALING THE EAST-WEST RIFT AND GETTING THE DISPLACED BACK HOME

Healing the social divide the petitioners' demands and subsequent violence opened requires reconciliation of political leaders but will also not happen if the displaced, 140,000 as of September, half in Dili, have no homes to return to and fear leaving the camps. A program of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> "Ruak welcomes Tara", *Suara Timor Leste*, 21 September 2007, quoted in UN Daily Media Review.

the ministry of labour and community reinsertion, Simu-Malu (mutual acceptance), involves a plan based on the three pillars of security, reconciliation and housing.<sup>96</sup> It is predicated on the assumption the displaced will trust their leaders but if anything is lacking in Dili it is trust. To move forward, the displaced must be convinced their concerns are being heard at the highest level, the government can guarantee their safety, and amelioration of their plight is imminent. One step that can be taken is to publicise the number of weapons collected and the number still in circulation, because the latter is far lower than rumoured. Once immediate needs are addressed, reconciliation through community projects and other initiatives can start.

## G. IMPROVING OVERSIGHT OF THE COURTS AND JUDICIAL RECRUITMENT

If the Independent Special Commission of Inquiry recommends prosecutions, as it surely will, they will be as politically-charged as any in Timor-Leste's short history. Fair trials cannot be guaranteed in the court system as currently constituted, and the UN's track record of recruiting high-quality judges for Timor is poor. Due process will be important as never before; the judges, prosecutors and defence lawyers need to be worldclass. If justice is mishandled as it has been until now, the work of the commission could end up being more destructive than constructive.

#### H. PREPARING FOR THE 2007 ELECTIONS

The UN handles the technical aspects of elections well but the preparations for May 2007 are as much political as technical. The government and UNIMIT must ensure that the social and political fissures the crisis has exposed do not widen as politicians campaign. Getting agreement on a code of ethics would be one step; focus group discussions to understand and respond to local security concerns before and during the campaign would be another. But the most important guarantor against violence might be for the more controversial figures in the capital to sit this election out voluntarily.

# I. JOB CREATION FOR URBAN YOUTH

Timor-Leste has a shockingly high unemployment rate, verging on 44 per cent for urban youth.<sup>97</sup> Jobs and economic

opportunities will not end street violence but they would help prevent the rent-a-mob phenomenon which adds to the precariousness of civil order. Some of the oil revenues now coming on line should be immediately plowed back into quick impact, labor-intensive programs; reconstruction of burned and damaged homes might be a place to start. Another idea circulating in Dili is for a national conservation corps that could simultaneously employ large numbers of youths and help protect the environment.

## J. ADOPTION OF THE CAVR RECOMMENDATIONS

Last but not least, the government should adopt and begin implementing the recommendations of *Chega!* the report of the Comissao de Acolhimento, Verdade e Reconciliaciao, CAVR. At 44 pages, they are detailed and practical and provide useful guidelines for policy changes. Particularly pertinent are:

- □ Section 3.4: right to security of the person, a national commitment to non-violence;
- Section 4: promoting and protecting the rights of the vulnerable;
- □ Section 5: promoting and protecting human rights by effective institutions, especially parliament, courts, the public service, the *provedor* (ombudsman) and the Church;
- □ Section 6: developing security services that protect and promote human rights. The recommendations on the police, defence force and other security agencies are particularly relevant; and
- □ Section 9: reconciliation in the political community.

None of these steps are easy. The crisis escalated because of individuals: individuals with personal interests and power bases, individuals making decisions without consultation, individuals trying to determine policy unilaterally. The way out is through institution-building, particularly in the security services, precisely so that the actions of individuals will not carry so much weight.

#### Jakarta/Brussels, 10 October 2006

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> "Sima Malu & Fila Fali: Policy Framework for the Return of IDPs in Timor-Leste", Ministry of Labour and Community Reinsertion, Government of Timor-Leste, August 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Report of the Secretary-General on Timor-Leste, op. cit., p. 9.

## **APPENDIX A**

#### **MAP OF TIMOR-LESTE**



Map No. 4111 Rev. 8 UNITED NATIONS January 2004

Department of Peacekeeping Operations Cartographic Section

## **APPENDIX B**

#### **GLOSSARY OF NAMES AND ABBREVIATIONS**

**Abilio Mesquita alias Mausoko:** deputy police commander for Dili who led attack on Taur Matan Ruak's house in May 2006.

Alcino Baris: interior minister, replaced Rogerio Lobato in June 2006.

Alfredo Alves Reinado (Major): head of military police, deserted 3 May 2006; involved in shootout with F-FDTL 23 May; arrested 26 July, escaped 30 August 2006.

Alito "Rambo": gang member reputed to be involved in 23 May shootout.

**Ana Pessoa:** minister for state administration in Alkatiri government, member of Maputo group; heads Commission of Notables tasked with investigating petitioners' grievances.

**APODETI** – Associacao Popular Democratica de Timor (Popular Democratic Association of Timor) formed in 1974, only Timorese party to favour integration with Indonesia.

Associação dos Antigos Combatentes das Falintil – the Ex-Combatants Assocation, a veterans association established by Rogerio Lobato.

**CAVR** – Comissao de Acolhimento, Verdade e Reconciliaciao, Commission on Truth, Reception and Reconciliation.

**Claudio Ximenes:** president of the court of appeal in Timor-Leste.

**CNRM** – Conselho Nacional de Resistancia Maubere (National Council of Maubere Resistance), founded by Xanana in 1988 as the highest political body of the resistance.

**CNRT** – Conselho Nacional da Resistancia Timorense (National Council of Timorese Resistance), formed under the name CNRM in 1989 by Xanana Gusmao; it represents the entire East Timorese resistance movement, including FRETILIN.

**Cornelio Gama:** also known as Elle Sette (l-7), dissident FALINTIL commander, brother of Paulo Gama (Mauk Moruk).

**Convergência Nacionalista** – pact between UDT and FRETILIN to work together for the resistance, signed March 1986.

**CPD-RDTL** – Conselho Popular pela Defesa de Republica Democratica de Timor Leste (Popular Council for the Defence of the Democratic Republic of East Timor), dissident group that was a major source of internal security problems in the first years after independence.

**CRRN** – Revolutionary Council of National Resistance, first national front of the Timorese resistance, formed 1981.

Domingos de Oliveira: see Kaikeri.

**FALINTIL** – Forcas Armados de Libertacao Nacional de Timor-Leste (National Liberation Forces of East Timor), formed on 20 August 1975, originally FRETILIN's military wing, became non-partisan under Xanana Gusmao's leadership 1987; dissolved on the creation of the East Timorese Defence Force, February 2001.

**FALINTIL-FDTL or F-FDTL** – the formal name of the Timor-Leste Defence Force after independence in May 2002.

Falur Rate Laek: commander of Battalion I, F-FDTL, had been FALINTIL fighter, worked as auxiliary in Indonesian army early 1980s, switched back to resistance 1983.

**FDTL** – Forcas Defensa Timor Lorosae (Timor-Leste Defence Force), created in February 2001.

**FRETILIN** – Frente Revolutionaria do Timor-Leste Independente (Revolutionary Front of Independent East Timor), started as ASDT (the pro-independence Association of Timorese Social Democrats, formed in 1974); changed name in September 1974; after civil war with UDT, it declared the independence of the Democratic Republic of East Timor on November 28, 1975 on the verge of Indonesian invasion.

**Gardapaksi** – pro-integration group of Timorese youth created by Indonesian military, responsible for attacks on pro-independence supporters.

**Gascao Salsinha:** Leader of 159 soldiers who signed petition to President Gusmao on 9 January 2006 alleging discrimination in F-FDTL, sacked in March 2006; based in Gleno, Ermera.

**GNR** – Guarda Nacional Republicana, Portuguese paramilitary police unit.

**Isabel Pereira:** wife of Taur Matan Ruak, representative of Timor-Leste on TL-Indonesia Truth and Friendship Commission.

**Ismail Babo:** deputy commander of PNTL for operations, involved in Gleno incident, 8 May 2006, never returned to police command.

**Jose Ramos-Horta:** born 1949 in Dili, co-founder of ASDT (the Timorese Social Democratic Association), which became FRETILIN; won the Nobel Peace Prize with Bishop Belo in 1996; foreign minister in first Timor-Leste government, became prime minister in July 2006.

**Kablaki:** Alfredo loyalist, one of the petitioners involved in the attack on the government palace on 28 April 2006, killed in shootout with F-FDTL on 23 May.

**Kaikeri**, real name, Domingos de Oliveira: logistics commander of the F-FDTL training centre in Metinaro, killed in assault on F-FDTL headquarters on 24 May 2006.

**Kilik Wae Gae:** FALINTIL chief of staff, died in 1984 under disputed circumstances; wife became a FRETILIN central committee member and eventually deputy minister for state administration in the Alkatiri government.

L-7 (Elle Sette): see Cornelio Gama.

**Lere Anan Timor:** F-FDTL Chief of Staff, FRETILIN central committee member, target of complaints by Westerners dismissed from defence force in March 2006.

Loromonu – western part of Timor-Leste.

*Lorosae* – eastern part of Timor-Leste, roughly from Baucau eastward.

**Lu'Olo (Francisco Guterres):** speaker of parliament, president of FRETILIN; born in Ossu, Viqueque.

**Mari Alkatiri:** prime minister of Timor-Leste until July 2006; secretary-general and co-founder of FRETILIN; spent all of Indonesian occupation in exile, mostly in Mozambique; Lawyer by training, chief negotiator on oil with Australia.

**Maubere** – Timorese word used derisively by the Portuguese to refer to Timorese, adopted by FRETILIN as national identity.

**Mauk Moruk:** FALINTIL brigade commander involved in 1984 coup attempt against Xanana Gusmao, brother of Elle Sette (Cornelio Gama).

Mausoko: see Abilio Mesquita.

**Nicolau Lobato:** prime minister of East Timor from 28 November 1975, named president in 1977, killed by Indonesian troops 1978; older brother of Rogerio Lobato.

**Oligari Asswain:** FALINTIL deputy brigade commander involved in coup attempt against Xanana Gusmao 1984.

Paulo Gama: see Mauk Moruk.

**Paulo Martins:** head of the Timor-Leste police service, had been secretary to police chief under Indonesians.

**Provador** – ombudsman.

Railos: see Vicente da Conceicao.

**Rogerio Lobato:** former interior minister and vice president of FRETILIN; defence minister of short-lived FRETILIN government in 1975; spent Indonesian occupation in Angola and Mozambique; returned to Timor Leste in October 2000; named minister in May 2002, sacked in June 2006.

Roque Rodrigues: defence minister of Timor-Leste.

**Sagrada Familia** – a cult-like organisation through which Elle Sette developed a separate power base in the Baucau area.

**Simu-Malu** – *mutual acceptance*, a community reconciliation program, also involving assistance to displaced persons.

**Tara** (**Major**): F-FDTL officer who deserted with Major Alfredo, leader of Ten District movement.

Taur Matan Ruak: F-FDTL commander.

**Tilman (Major):** F-FDTL officer who deserted with Major Alfredo.

UIR - special riot control unit of Timor-Leste police.

**UNAMET** – United Nations Mission to East Timor, 11 June to 30 September 1999.

**UNMISET** – United Nations Mission of Support in East Timor, 20 May 2002 to 20 May 2005.

**UNMIT** – United Nations Integrated Mission in Timor-Leste, August 2006 with six-month mandate.

**UNOTIL** – United Nations Office in Timor-Leste, 20 May 2005 to August 2006.

**UNTAET** – United Nations Transitional Administration in East Timor, 25 October 1999 to 20 May 2002.

Page 26

**UDT** – Uniao Democratica Timorense (Timorese Democratic Union), group formed on 11 May 1974 that initially favored continued ties with Portugal but came to support independence.

**Vicente da Conceicao (Railos):** former F-FDTL soldier sacked in December 2003, claims to have received guns from Rogerio Lobato on Alkatiri's orders to kill political opposition; originally from Liquica, had been a FALINTIL fighter during the resistance; after independence worked in the training academy of the new armed forces in Metinaro. Xanana Gusmao (Kay Rala Xanana Gusmao): president of Timor-Leste; born 20 June 1946 near Manatuto, joined FRETILIN in May 1975; became commander in chief of FALINTIL in 1981 and created national front movement, moving resistance beyond its FRETILIN base.

**Xavier do Amaral:** born in 1937, became first president of Timor-Leste in November 1975, founder of FRETILIN; in April 2002, soundly defeated by Xanana Gusmão in the presidential elections; now head of opposition party.

# **APPENDIX C**

## ABOUT THE INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP

The International Crisis Group (Crisis Group) is an independent, non-profit, non-governmental organisation, with nearly 120 staff members on five continents, working through field-based analysis and high-level advocacy to prevent and resolve deadly conflict.

Crisis Group's approach is grounded in field research. Teams of political analysts are located within or close by countries at risk of outbreak, escalation or recurrence of violent conflict. Based on information and assessments from the field, it produces analytical reports containing practical recommendations targeted at key international decision-takers. Crisis Group also publishes *CrisisWatch*, a twelve-page monthly bulletin, providing a succinct regular update on the state of play in all the most significant situations of conflict or potential conflict around the world.

Crisis Group's reports and briefing papers are distributed widely by email and printed copy to officials in foreign ministries and international organisations and made available simultaneously on the website, www.crisisgroup.org. Crisis Group works closely with governments and those who influence them, including the media, to highlight its crisis analyses and to generate support for its policy prescriptions.

The Crisis Group Board – which includes prominent figures from the fields of politics, diplomacy, business and the media – is directly involved in helping to bring the reports and recommendations to the attention of senior policy-makers around the world. Crisis Group is co-chaired by the former European Commissioner for External Relations Christopher Patten and former U.S. Ambassador Thomas Pickering. Its President and Chief Executive since January 2000 has been former Australian Foreign Minister Gareth Evans.

Crisis Group's international headquarters are in Brussels, with advocacy offices in Washington DC (where it is based as a legal entity), New York, London and Moscow. The organisation currently operates thirteen field offices (in Amman, Bishkek, Bogotá, Cairo, Dakar, Dushanbe, Islamabad, Jakarta, Kabul, Nairobi, Pristina, Seoul and Tbilisi), with analysts working in over 50 crisis-affected countries and territories across four continents. In Africa, this includes Angola, Burundi, Côte d'Ivoire, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Guinea, Liberia, Rwanda, the Sahel region, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sudan, Uganda and Zimbabwe; in Asia, Afghanistan, Indonesia, Kashmir, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Myanmar/Burma, Nepal, North Korea, Pakistan, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan; in Europe, Albania, Armenia, Azerbaijan, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Georgia, Kosovo, Macedonia, Moldova, Montenegro and Serbia; in the Middle East, the whole region from North Africa to Iran; and in Latin America, Colombia, the Andean region and Haiti.

Crisis Group raises funds from governments, charitable foundations, companies and individual donors. The following governmental departments and agencies currently provide funding: Australian Agency for International Development, Austrian Federal Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Belgian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Canadian Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, Canadian International Development Agency, Canadian International Development Research Centre, Czech Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, European Union (European Commission), Finnish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, French Ministry of Foreign Affairs, German Foreign Office, Irish Department of Foreign Affairs, Japanese International Cooperation Agency, Principality of Liechtenstein Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Luxembourg Ministry of Foreign Affairs, New Zealand Agency for International Development, Republic of China (Taiwan) Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Royal Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Royal Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Swedish Ministry for Foreign Affairs, Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, United Kingdom Foreign and Commonwealth Office, United Kingdom Department for International Development, U.S. Agency for International Development.

Foundation and private sector donors include Carnegie Corporation of New York, Compton Foundation, Flora Family Foundation, Ford Foundation, Fundación DARA Internacional, Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, William & Flora Hewlett Foundation, Hunt Alternatives Fund, Korea Foundation, John D. & Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, Moriah Fund, Charles Stewart Mott Foundation, Open Society Institute, Pierre and Pamela Omidyar Fund, David and Lucile Packard Foundation, Ploughshares Fund, Sigrid Rausing Trust, Rockefeller Foundation, Rockefeller Philanthropy Advisors, Sarlo Foundation of the Jewish Community Endowment Fund and Viva Trust.

#### September 2006

Further information about Crisis Group can be obtained from our website: www.crisisgroup.org

#### **APPENDIX D**

#### **CRISIS GROUP REPORTS AND BRIEFINGS ON ASIA SINCE 2003**

#### **CENTRAL ASIA**

Cracks in the Marble: Turkmenistan's Failing Dictatorship, Asia Report N°44, 17 January 2003 (also available in Russian)

*Uzbekistan's Reform Program: Illusion or Reality?*, Asia Report N°46, 18 February 2003 (also available in Russian)

*Tajikistan: A Roadmap for Development*, Asia Report N°51, 24 April 2003

*Central Asia: Last Chance for Change*, Asia Briefing N°25, 29 April 2003 (also available in Russian)

*Radical Islam in Central Asia: Responding to Hizb ut-Tahrir*, Asia Report N°58, 30 June 2003

Central Asia: Islam and the State, Asia Report N°59, 10 July 2003

Youth in Central Asia: Losing the New Generation, Asia Report  $N^{\circ}66$ , 31 October 2003

Is Radical Islam Inevitable in Central Asia? Priorities for Engagement, Asia Report N°72, 22 December 2003

*The Failure of Reform in Uzbekistan: Ways Forward for the International Community*, Asia Report N°76, 11 March 2004 (also available in Russian)

*Tajikistan's Politics: Confrontation or Consolidation?*, Asia Briefing N°33, 19 May 2004

*Political Transition in Kyrgyzstan: Problems and Prospects*, Asia Report N°81, 11 August 2004

**Repression and Regression in Turkmenistan:** A New International Strategy, Asia Report N°85, 4 November 2004 (also available in Russian)

*The Curse of Cotton: Central Asia's Destructive Monoculture*, Asia Report N°93, 28 February 2005 (also available in Russian)

*Kyrgyzstan: After the Revolution*, Asia Report N°97, 4 May 2005 (also available in Russian)

*Uzbekistan: The Andijon Uprising*, Asia Briefing N°38, 25 May 2005 (also available in Russian)

*Kyrgyzstan: A Faltering State*, Asia Report N°109, 16 December 2005 (also available in Russian)

Uzbekistan: In for the Long Haul, Asia Briefing N°45, 16 February 2006

*Central Asia: What Role for the European Union?*, Asia Report N°113, 10 April 2006

*Kyrgyzstan's Prison System Nightmare,* Asia Report N°118, 16 August 2006

#### NORTH EAST ASIA

Taiwan Strait I: What's Left of "One China"?, Asia Report N°53, 6 June 2003

Taiwan Strait II: The Risk of War, Asia Report N°54, 6 June 2003

*Taiwan Strait III: The Chance of Peace*, Asia Report N°55, 6 June 2003

*North Korea: A Phased Negotiation Strategy*, Asia Report N°61, 1 August 2003

*Taiwan Strait IV: How an Ultimate Political Settlement Might Look*, Asia Report N°75, 26 February 2004

*North Korea: Where Next for the Nuclear Talks?*, Asia Report N°87, 15 November 2004 (also available in Korean and in Russian)

Korea Backgrounder: How the South Views its Brother from Another Planet, Asia Report N°89, 14 December 2004 (also available in Korean and in Russian)

*North Korea: Can the Iron Fist Accept the Invisible Hand?*, Asia Report N°96, 25 April 2005 (also available in Korean and in Russian)

Japan and North Korea: Bones of Contention, Asia Report N°100, 27 June 2005 (also available in Korean)

*China and Taiwan: Uneasy Détente*, Asia Briefing N°42, 21 September 2005

*North East Asia's Undercurrents of Conflict*, Asia Report N°108, 15 December 2005 (also available in Korean)

*China and North Korea: Comrades Forever?*, Asia Report N°112, 1 February 2006 (also available in Korean)

After North Korea's Missile Launch: Are the Nuclear Talks Dead?, Asia Briefing N°52, 9 August 2006 (also available in Korean)

#### SOUTH ASIA

Afghanistan: Judicial Reform and Transitional Justice, Asia Report N°45, 28 January 2003

*Afghanistan: Women and Reconstruction*, Asia Report N°48. 14 March 2003 (also available in Dari)

*Pakistan: The Mullahs and the Military*, Asia Report N°49, 20 March 2003

*Nepal Backgrounder: Ceasefire – Soft Landing or Strategic Pause?*, Asia Report N°50, 10 April 2003

*Afghanistan's Flawed Constitutional Process*, Asia Report N°56, 12 June 2003 (also available in Dari)

Nepal: Obstacles to Peace, Asia Report N°57, 17 June 2003

*Afghanistan: The Problem of Pashtun Alienation*, Asia Report N°62, 5 August 2003

*Peacebuilding in Afghanistan*, Asia Report N°64, 29 September 2003 *Disarmament and Reintegration in Afghanistan*, Asia Report N°65, 30 September 2003

Nepal: Back to the Gun, Asia Briefing Nº28, 22 October 2003

Kashmir: The View from Islamabad, Asia Report N°68, 4 December 2003

Kashmir: The View from New Delhi, Asia Report N°69, 4 December 2003

*Kashmir: Learning from the Past*, Asia Report N°70, 4 December 2003

*Afghanistan: The Constitutional Loya Jirga*, Afghanistan Briefing N°29, 12 December 2003

*Unfulfilled Promises: Pakistan's Failure to Tackle Extremism*, Asia Report N°73, 16 January 2004 *Nepal: Dangerous Plans for Village Militias*, Asia Briefing N°30, 17 February 2004 (also available in Nepali)

*Devolution in Pakistan: Reform or Regression?*, Asia Report N°77, 22 March 2004

*Elections and Security in Afghanistan*, Asia Briefing N°31, 30 March 2004

India/Pakistan Relations and Kashmir: Steps toward Peace, Asia Report N°79, 24 June 2004

*Pakistan: Reforming the Education Sector*, Asia Report N°84, 7 October 2004

*Building Judicial Independence in Pakistan*, Asia Report N°86, 10 November 2004

*Afghanistan: From Presidential to Parliamentary Elections*, Asia Report N°88, 23 November 2004

*Nepal's Royal Coup: Making a Bad Situation Worse*, Asia Report N°91, 9 February 2005

*Afghanistan: Getting Disarmament Back on Track*, Asia Briefing N°35, 23 February 2005

Nepal: Responding to the Royal Coup, Asia Briefing N°35, 24 February 2005

*Nepal: Dealing with a Human Rights Crisis*, Asia Report N°94, 24 March 2005

*The State of Sectarianism in Pakistan*, Asia Report N°95, 18 April 2005

Political Parties in Afghanistan, Asia Briefing N°39, 2 June 2005

Towards a Lasting Peace in Nepal: The Constitutional Issues, Asia Report N°99, 15 June 2005

*Afghanistan Elections: Endgame or New Beginning?*, Asia Report N°101, 21 July 2005

Nepal: Beyond Royal Rule, Asia Briefing N°41, 15 September 2005

Authoritarianism and Political Party Reform in Pakistan, Asia Report N°102, 28 September 2005

*Nepal's Maoists: Their Aims, Structure and Strategy*, Asia Report N°104, 27 October 2005

*Pakistan's Local Polls: Shoring Up Military Rule*, Asia Briefing N°43, 22 November 2005

Nepal's New Alliance: The Mainstream Parties and the Maoists, Asia Report 106, 28 November 2005

*Rebuilding the Afghan State: The European Union's Role*, Asia Report N°107, 30 November 2005

Nepal: Electing Chaos, Asia Report Nº111, 31 January 2006

*Pakistan: Political Impact of the Earthquake*, Asia Briefing N°46, 15 March 2006

*Nepal's Crisis: Mobilising International Influence*, Asia Briefing N°49, 19 April 2006

*Nepal: From People Power to Peace?*, Asia Report N°115, 10 May 2006

*Afghanistan's New Legislature: Making Democracy Work*, Asia Report N°116, 15 May 2006

*India, Pakistan and Kashmir: Stabilising a Cold Peace*, Asia Briefing N°51, 15 June 2006

*Pakistan: the Worsening Conflict in Balochistan*, Asia Report N°119, 14 September 2006

#### SOUTH EAST ASIA

Aceh: A Fragile Peace, Asia Report N°47, 27 February 2003 (also available in Indonesian)

Dividing Papua: How Not to Do It, Asia Briefing N°24, 9 April 2003

*Myanmar Backgrounder: Ethnic Minority Politics*, Asia Report N°52, 7 May 2003

*Aceh: Why the Military Option Still Won't Work*, Indonesia Briefing N°26, 9 May 2003 (also available in Indonesian)

*Indonesia: Managing Decentralisation and Conflict in South Sulawesi*, Asia Report N°60, 18 July 2003

Aceh: How Not to Win Hearts and Minds, Indonesia Briefing N°27, 23 July 2003

Jemaah Islamiyah in South East Asia: Damaged but Still Dangerous, Asia Report N°63, 26 August 2003

*The Perils of Private Security in Indonesia: Guards and Militias on Bali and Lombok*, Asia Report N°67, 7 November 2003

*Indonesia Backgrounder: A Guide to the 2004 Elections*, Asia Report N°71, 18 December 2003

*Indonesia Backgrounder: Jihad in Central Sulawesi*, Asia Report N°74, 3 February 2004

*Myanmar: Sanctions, Engagement or Another Way Forward?*, Asia Report N°78, 26 April 2004

*Indonesia: Violence Erupts Again in Ambon*, Asia Briefing N°32, 17 May 2004

Southern Philippines Backgrounder: Terrorism and the Peace Process, Asia Report N°80, 13 July 2004 (also available in Indonesian)

Myanmar: Aid to the Border Areas, Asia Report N°82, 9 September 2004

Indonesia Backgrounder: Why Salafism and Terrorism Mostly Don't Mix, Asia Report N°83, 13 September 2004

*Burma/Myanmar: Update on HIV/AIDS policy*, Asia Briefing №34, 16 December 2004

*Indonesia: Rethinking Internal Security Strategy*, Asia Report N°90, 20 December 2004

**Recycling Militants in Indonesia: Darul Islam and the Australian Embassy Bombing**, Asia Report N°92, 22 February 2005 (also available in Indonesian)

Decentralisation and Conflict in Indonesia: The Mamasa Case, Asia Briefing N°37, 3 May 2005

*Southern Thailand: Insurgency, Not Jihad*, Asia Report N°98, 18 May 2005 (also available in Thai)

Aceh: A New Chance for Peace, Asia Briefing N°40, 15 August 2005

Weakening Indonesia's Mujahidin Networks: Lessons from Maluku and Poso, Asia Report N°103, 13 October 2005 (also available in Indonesian)

*Thailand's Emergency Decree: No Solution*, Asia Report N°105, 18 November 2005 (also available in Thai)

Aceh: So far, So Good, Asia Update Briefing N°44, 13 December 2005 (also available in Indonesian)

Philippines Terrorism: The Role of Militant Islamic Converts, Asia Report Nº110, 19 December 2005

*Papua: The Dangers of Shutting Down Dialogue,* Asia Briefing N°47, 23 March 2006 (also available in Indonesian)

Aceh: Now for the Hard Part, Asia Briefing Nº48, 29 March 2006

Managing Tensions on the Timor-Leste/Indonesia Border, Asia Briefing N°50, 4 May 2006

*Terrorism in Indonesia: Noordin's Networks*, Asia Report N°114, 5 May 2006 (also available in Indonesian)

Islamic Law and Criminal Justice in Aceh, Asia Report N°117, 31 July 2006

*Papua: Answers to Frequently Asked Questions*, Asia Briefing N°53, 5 September 2006

#### **OTHER REPORTS AND BRIEFINGS**

For Crisis Group reports and briefing papers on:

- Asia
- Africa
- Europe
- Latin America and Caribbean
- Middle East and North Africa
- Thematic Issues
- CrisisWatch

please visit our website www.crisisgroup.org

## **APPENDIX E**

## INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP BOARD OF TRUSTEES

#### Co-Chairs

#### **Christopher Patten**

Former European Commissioner for External Relations, Governor of Hong Kong and UK Cabinet Minister; Chancellor of Oxford University

**Thomas Pickering** Former U.S. Ambassador to the UN, Russia, India, Israel, Jordan, El Salvador and Nigeria

#### President & CEO

Gareth Evans Former Foreign Minister of Australia

Executive Committee

**Cheryl Carolus** Former South African High Commissioner to the UK and Secretary General of the ANC

Maria Livanos Cattaui\* Former Secretary-General, International Chamber of Commerce

**Yoichi Funabashi** Chief Diplomatic Correspondent & Columnist, The Asahi Shimbun, Japan

Frank Giustra Chairman, Endeavour Financial, Canada

Stephen Solarz Former U.S. Congressman

George Soros Chairman, Open Society Institute

**Pär Stenbäck** Former Foreign Minister of Finland \*Vice-Chair

**Morton Abramowitz** Former U.S. Assistant Secretary of State and Ambassador to Turkey

Adnan Abu-Odeh Former Political Adviser to King Abdullah II and to King Hussein and Jordan Permanent Representative to the UN

**Kenneth Adelman** Former U.S. Ambassador and Director of the Arms Control and Disarmament Agency

Ersin Arioglu Member of Parliament, Turkey; Chairman Emeritus, Yapi Merkezi Group

Shlomo Ben-Ami Former Foreign Minister of Israel

Lakhdar Brahimi Former Special Adviser to the UN Secretary-General and Algerian Foreign Minister **Zbigniew Brzezinski** Former U.S. National Security Advisor to the President

Kim Campbell Former Prime Minister of Canada; Secretary General, Club of Madrid

Naresh Chandra Former Indian Cabinet Secretary and Ambassador of India to the U.S.

Joaquim Alberto Chissano Former President of Mozambique

Victor Chu Chairman, First Eastern Investment Group, Hong Kong

Wesley Clark Former NATO Supreme Allied Commander, Europe

**Pat Cox** Former President of European Parliament

**Uffe Ellemann-Jensen** Former Foreign Minister of Denmark

Mark Eyskens Former Prime Minister of Belgium

Joschka Fischer Former Foreign Minister of Germany

Leslie H. Gelb President Emeritus of Council on Foreign Relations, U.S.

**Carla Hills** Former Secretary of Housing and U.S. Trade Representative

**Lena Hjelm-Wallén** Former Deputy Prime Minister and Foreign Affairs Minister, Sweden

**Swanee Hunt** Chair of Inclusive Security: Women Waging Peace; former U.S. Ambassador to Austria

Anwar Ibrahim Former Deputy Prime Minister of Malaysia

**Asma Jahangir** UN Special Rapporteur on the Freedom of Religion or Belief; Chairperson, Human Rights Commission of Pakistan

Nancy Kassebaum Baker Former U.S. Senator

James V. Kimsey Founder and Chairman Emeritus of America Online, Inc. (AOL)

**Wim Kok** Former Prime Minister of Netherlands

**Ricardo Lagos** Former President of Chile

Joanne Leedom-Ackerman Novelist and journalist, U.S.

Ayo Obe Chair of Steering Committee of World Movement for Democracy, Nigeria

Page 32

# Christine Ockrent

Journalist and author, France

#### **Victor Pinchuk**

Founder of Interpipe Scientific and Industrial Production Group

**Fidel V. Ramos** Former President of Philippines

**Ghassan Salamé** Former Minister, Lebanon; Professor of International Relations, Paris **Douglas Schoen** Founding Partner of Penn, Schoen & Berland Associates, U.S.

**Thorvald Stoltenberg** Former Foreign Minister of Norway

**Ernesto Zedillo** Former President of Mexico; Director, Yale Center for the Study of Globalization

From 1 July 2006

#### INTERNATIONAL ADVISORY COUNCIL

Crisis Group's International Advisory Council comprises major individual and corporate donors who contribute their advice and experience to Crisis Group on a regular basis.

#### Rita E. Hauser (Chair)

Elliott F. Kulick (Deputy Chair)

Marc Abramowitz	Credit Suisse	Najib A. Mikati	
APCO Worldwide Inc.	John Ehara	PT Newmont Pacific Nusantara (Mr. Robert Humberson) Michael L. Riordan Tilleke & Gibbins	
Ed Bachrach	Equinox Partners		
Patrick E. Benzie	Konrad Fischer		
Stanley M. Bergman and	Alan Griffiths		
Edward J. Bergman	Iara Lee & George Gund III	Baron Guy Ullens de	
BHP Billiton	Foundation	Schooten	
Harry Bookey and Pamela	Jewish World Watch	Stanley Weiss	
Bass-Bookey	George Kellner	Westfield Group	
John Chapman Chester	Shiv Vikram Khemka	Woodside Energy Ltd Don Xia Yasuyo Yamazaki Shinji Yazaki Sunny Yoon	
Chevron	George Loening Douglas Makepeace McKinsey & Company		
Citigroup			
Companhia Vale do Rio Doce			
<b>Richard H. Cooper</b>	weining a company		

#### As at 6 September 2006

#### SENIOR ADVISERS

Crisis Group's Senior Advisers are former Board Members (not presently holding national government executive office) who maintain an association with Crisis Group, and whose advice and support are called on from time to time.

Martti Ahtisaari (Chairman Emeritus) Diego Arria Paddy Ashdown Zainab Bangura Christoph Bertram Jorge Castañeda Alain Destexhe Marika Fahlen Stanley Fischer Malcolm Fraser Bronislaw Geremek I.K. Gujral Max Jakobson Todung Mulya Lubis Allan J. MacEachen Barbara McDougall Matthew McHugh George J. Mitchell (Chairman Emeritus) Surin Pitsuwan Cyril Ramaphosa George Robertson Michel Rocard Volker Ruehe Mohamed Sahnoun Salim A. Salim William Taylor Leo Tindemans Ed van Thijn Shirley Williams Grigory Yavlinski Uta Zapf

As at August 2006